San Jose State University SJSU ScholarWorks

Master's Theses

Master's Theses and Graduate Research

1993

A descriptive study of adaptation to the role of caregiver

Karen Nelson San Jose State University

Follow this and additional works at: https://scholarworks.sjsu.edu/etd theses

Recommended Citation

Nelson, Karen, "A descriptive study of adaptation to the role of caregiver" (1993). *Master's Theses*. 565. DOI: https://doi.org/10.31979/etd.8cs5-cqdd https://scholarworks.sjsu.edu/etd_theses/565

This Thesis is brought to you for free and open access by the Master's Theses and Graduate Research at SJSU ScholarWorks. It has been accepted for inclusion in Master's Theses by an authorized administrator of SJSU ScholarWorks. For more information, please contact scholarworks@sjsu.edu.

INFORMATION TO USERS

This manuscript has been reproduced from the microfilm master. UMI films the text directly from the original or copy submitted. Thus, some thesis and dissertation copies are in typewriter face, while others may be from any type of computer printer.

The quality of this reproduction is dependent upon the quality of the copy submitted. Broken or indistinct print, colored or poor quality illustrations and photographs, print bleedthrough, substandard margins, and improper alignment can adversely affect reproduction.

In the unlikely event that the author did not send UMI a complete manuscript and there are missing pages, these will be noted. Also, if unauthorized copyright material had to be removed, a note will indicate the deletion.

Oversize materials (e.g., maps, drawings, charts) are reproduced by sectioning the original, beginning at the upper left-hand corner and continuing from left to right in equal sections with small overlaps. Each original is also photographed in one exposure and is included in reduced form at the back of the book.

Photographs included in the original manuscript have been reproduced xerographically in this copy. Higher quality 6" x 9" black and white photographic prints are available for any photographs or illustrations appearing in this copy for an additional charge. Contact UMI directly to order.

U·M·I

University Microfilms International A Bell & Howell Information Company 300 North Zeeb Road. Ann Arbor, MI 48106-1346 USA 313/761-4700 800/521-0600

Order Number 1353042

A descriptive study of adaptation to the role of caregiver

Nelson, Karen Louise, M.S.

San Jose State University, 1993



A Descriptive Study of Adaptation to the Role of Caregiver

A Thesis

Presented to The Faculty of Occupational Therapy San Jose State University

In Partial Fulfillment of the Requirements for the Degree Master of Science

> By Karen Nelson, OTR May, 1993

APPROVED FOR THE DEPARTMENT OF OCCUPATIONAL THERAPY

Lela A. Llorens, Ph.D., OTR, FAOTA

Jordon U. Burton, Ph.D., OTR

Sorraine Williams Pedretti Lorraine Williams Pedretti, M.S., OTR

APPROVED FOR THE UNIVERSITY

Serena It. Stanford

Abstract

A Descriptive Study of Adaptation to the Role of Caregiver

By Karen Nelson, OTR

This study involved five case studies of female caregivers in the community setting. Subjects participated in in-depth interviews regarding caregiver activity, caregivers and their multiple roles, and role adaptation. Caregivers, in this study, identified adaptive behaviors perceived to be necessary for fulfilling the role. Important skill aspects were also reported for success in this role.

Participants reported that the caregiver role dominated all other roles in which they engaged. Although many role adjustments were made to accommodate the caregiver role, participants reported being unsatisfied with these adjustments. Adaptation occurred at a level of need survival only. Adaptation for personal actualization was rarely achieved. Role balance, the integration of appropriate multiple roles, was regarded as poor among the caregiver participants.

Occupational therapists, with specialized training in educating for role adaptation, can offer a unique service to community caregivers. Treatment implications are identified.

Acknowledgements

I would like to take this opportunity to thank the many people who assisted with the completion of this research.

To my advisor Dr. Lela Llorens, thank you for your input and patiently answering all my questions. Your leadership in the profession is an inspiration.

Thank you Dr. Gordon Burton and Professor Lorraine Pedretti for your input, encouragement, and careful editing.

Thank you to Home Health Plus, Santa Clara and to Veterans Hospital, Palo Alto for permission and assistance in subject recruitment.

Thank you to all the members of my thesis support group, Yuriko Wong, OTR, Pamela Hope Dent, OTR, and Rene' Padilla, OTR, for holding me publicly accountable. It is your turn!

A special thank you to the Platzker family for editing, computer advice, and hugs.

I would also like to especially thank the caregivers who took time from busy schedules to share with me and assist me in this research.

iv

Table of Contents

page
Abstractiii
Acknowlegementsiv
List of Tablesviii
CHAPTER 1: INTRODUCTION1
Purpose of Study1
Statement of the Problem1
Objectives and Questions2
Definitions3
Assumptions7
Limitations8
Significance of the Study9
CHAPTER 2: LITERATURE REVIEW10
Introduction10
Caregiver Themes10
Research of Caregiver Roles13
Frames of Reference in Occupational Therapy16
Summary of Literature Review
CHAPTER 3: DESIGN AND METHODOLOGY

Design and Sample22
Instrument
Procedure
CHAPTER 4: DATA AND RESULTS26
Presentation of Data26
Case A
Case B
Case C41
Case D
Case E
Results and Discussion67
Adaptive Behaviors of the Caregiver Role67
Adaptation Process Utilized in Caregiver
Role Acquisition74
Role Balance
Treatment Implications89
CHAPTER 5: DISCUSSION, PROFESSIONAL IMPLICATIONS
AND RECOMMENDATIONS
Introduction
Discussion92
Implications for the Practice
of Occupational Therapy95
Implications for Further Research
Recomendations

Sum	mary98
REFER	ENCES
APPEN	DICES
Α.	Interview Questionnaire105
в.	Recruitment Letters110
с.	Subject Consent Forms113

List of Tables

Table		
1	Caregiver Occupations	.68
2	Important Caregiver Skills Reported	.70
3	Steps Taken to Learn New Skills	.72
4	Multiple Roles of Caregivers	.76
5	Time Participation in Roles by Caregivers	
	in Hours per Day	.86

CHAPTER 1

INTRODUCTION

Purpose of Study

The purpose of this study was to describe the adaptive behavior and/or skills utilized by family members or significant others during the transition to the role of caregiver and in the successful maintenance of the caregiver role.

Statement of the Problem

A growing reliance on untrained family members to provide medical care for sick or disabled relatives has been created by the aging of the population and medical cost containment measures (Wood, 1991). The family has traditionally and will continue to provide care for ninetyfive percent of the elderly in the community (Brackley, 1992). It is estimated that the average female will spend eighteen years caring for dependent relatives (Baum, 1991).

Research has shown that the caregiver experiences a number of ethical dilemmas (Hasselkus, 1991). When a family member becomes a caregiver, that individual experiences significant disruption, as roles change, and new roles are

acquired. Role acquisition occurs developmentally throughout life to meet environmental demands (Llorens, 1991). Assuming the role of caregiver is frequently unplanned, and in many instances occurs traumatically, the inability to balance new roles with existing roles may lead to dysfunction in occupational behavior.

The conflict between role demands or the imbalance in time the individual allots to role performance can also result in maladaptive occupational behavior (Oakley, Kielhofner, Barris & Reichler, 1986). An unequal shift in the balance of these life roles can affect the caregiver's ability to utilize occupational therapy services. Knowledge of the caregiver's adaptation process can assist in the development of patient treatment and family training goals by the occupational therapist resulting in the integration of both the patient's and the caregiver's needs.

Objectives and Questions

The objectives of this study were:

- To explore the caregiver's daily existence in the individual's environment from the caregiver's perspective.
- To explore trends and styles of adaptation utilized by a family member during the acquisition of the caregiver role.

- To explore the process of integration of the caregiver 3. role in relationship to current roles, changes in those roles, and the balance of these roles.
- 4. To explore treatment implications for occupational therapy in the home health setting in assisting the adaptation process that benefits both the client and caregiver so that care and follow through are enhanced. This research was designed to answer the following

questions:

- What adaptive behaviors are required by the individual 1. to be successful in the role of caregiver?
- 2. What is the adaptation process utilized during the acquisition of the caregiver role?
- 3. How is the balance between the new role and current roles achieved?
- 4. What are the treatment implications for occupational therapy in facilitating adaptation to role acquisition for careqivers?

Definitions

Conceptual definitions for the terms utilized for the purpose of this research are defined as follows: Adaptation Process: the relationship between the

environment and the behavior that an individual utilizes to meet the demands of that environment. These

adjustments are made by the individual to enhance personal survival and to contribute to the actualization of personal potential. The process demands that the individual actively adjust to different conditions or environments as called forth by that environment. Adaptive responses are organized by the nervous system subcortically. The adaptive process is self-reinforcing, with each successful adaptation serving to motivate the individual to achieve mastery over the next, more complex environment. An adaptive response cannot be imposed and must reflect the individual's needs or wants (King, 1978).

- Adaptive Behaviors: are skills specific to each role in the life span which allow the individual to successfully explore and master the physical and social demands of that individual's environment (Llorens, 1991).
- <u>Caregiver</u>: a non-professional worker, family member or significant other, who provides either partial or full assistance to a disabled individual in self care, home management, community management, financial management, and/or decision making.
 <u>Environment</u>: the complete setting which includes the self, or caregiver, other people, objects, earth, space and the relationships within space (Gilfoyle, Grady, & Moore, 1981).

- Occupational Therapy: the therapeutic use of self-care, work, and play activities designed to increase independent functioning, enhance development, and prevent disability. May include adaptation of task or environment to achieve maximum independence and to enhance the quality of life (American Occupational Therapy Association, 1986).
- Occupational Adaptation: the interaction process between the environmental occupational challenge and the individual's perception of the internal and external expectations for occupational performance. Through this adaptation process, an occupational response is generated to master that challenge. The response is evaluated for outcome; feedback from the response is integrated for future use (Schkade & Schultz, 1992).
- Roles: the functional positions, such as worker, parent, spouse, held by an individual in society (Llorens, 1991). Each role has expected responsibilities and privileges as defined by the society in which the individual exists. Roles provide a means for the needs of both the individual and society to be met. They define behavior through the obligations and expectations that accompany each role. Roles also organize productive behavior by placing the individual within the social structure and providing a personal identity (Kielhofner & Burke, 1985). Skills acquired through various life roles serve to assist the

individual to improve and master the environment (Reilly, 1962).

- <u>Role Acquisition</u>: the process of achieving new roles through the course of the individual's life span. During this process, roles may be relinquished, and/or adjusted to accommodate role changes (Kielhofner & Burke, 1985).
- Role Balance: is achieved through the integration of an optimal number of roles in one's life. It is maintained when integration occurs despite ongoing changes in specific roles. Through the rhythm and change, sufficient time and effort for performing tasks associated with roles is accomplished. Role balance exists when one's roles adequately structure the individual's use of time without conflict or competition for that time (Kielhofner & Burke, 1985).

Operational definitions for the terms utilized for the purposes of this research are defined as follows: <u>Adaptation</u>: the adjustments made by the caregiver in response to environmental demands as measured by the responses to questions in the adaptation process section of the interview questionnaire

<u>Caregiver</u>: those characteristics, time usage, and expectations as measured by the responses to questions in the caregiver section of the interview questionnaire

Environment: the setting in which the caregiving takes place.

<u>Roles</u>: those responsibilities measured by the responses to questions in the roles section of the interview questionnaire.

Assumptions

Assumptions made for the purpose of this research are as follows:

- It was assumed that achievement of role balance during times of role loss and acquisition is an adaptive process.
- 2. It is also assumed that adaptive behaviors necessary for the acquisition of the caregiver role occur to meet the demands of the caregiver's environment and are unique to that environment.
- 3. It is further assumed that the role of caregiver for disabled or aging parents and spouse is a new and emerging role in the human life span and therefore expectations of this role may not be clear.
- 4. It is assumed that because of the knowledge base of occupational therapy in role balance and adaptation, occupational therapy can provide a valuable and unique contribution to caregiver training in the community environment.

Limitations

Possible limitations inherent in this study are as follows:

- As five subjects in a convenience sample only represents

 a small segment of the caregiver population,
 generalizations regarding the adaptive process and
 adaptive behaviors cannot be inferred to all caregivers.
- Recruitment of participants was difficult, thereby limiting the range of possible candidates who met established criteria.
- 3. As subjects were interviewed in the individual's personal environment, responses may have been altered or less complete when the caregiving recipient was present. When possible, privacy during the interview was ensured.
- 4. As data were collected in an interview process, the subject provided information by self-report, thus concerns of the accuracy of responses must be acknowledged.
- 5. As the researcher conducted the interviews, it must also be acknowledged that, although precautions were taken to reduce or eliminate bias, some bias may have occurred in reporting the data.

Significance of the Study

Successful adaptation of caregivers to a new role depends on the individual's ability to assume competent role responsibilities. Occupational therapists have training that is unique from other disciplines currently working with caregivers relative to role balance and adaptation. In addition, occupational therapists have the ability to modify the environment, if need be, during the role acquisition process to assist the caregiver to meet the needs of that environment. Despite these skills, the researcher believes occupational therapy is underutilized in the community setting. Research is needed to provide evidence to support the need for occupational therapy services to provide family training in the area of role adaptation in the home health setting. To date, previous caregiver research has not adequately explored the relationship of roles and the adaptation process in terms of becoming a caregiver.

CHAPTER 2

LITERATURE REVIEW

Introduction

The literature review is organized by sections. The first section reviews the research regarding caregiver themes of burden, psychological stress, and ethical issues. The second section reviews the literature pertaining to research regarding caregiver roles. The third section reviews Frames of Reference in Occupational therapy in relationship to roles and adaptation, on which this study is based.

Caregiver Themes

In the past, the term caregiver referred only to a health care professional. Since 1979, when data revealed that eighty percent of all caregiving for elders was provided by family members, attention to the study of nonprofessional caregivers emerged (Hasselkus, 1990). The term caregiver now also refers to any family member or friend who assumes primary responsibility for providing supportive assist to another to improve that individual's condition or lifestyle (Wood, 1991).

Research studies, primarily conducted by gerontologists and psychologists, have revolved around the burdens and the ethical dilemmas faced by caregivers, the psychological well being of the caregiver, and the meaning of caregiving. Zarit, Reever, and Bach-Peterson (1980) were the first to develop burden as a research construct. Since then, numerous burden measures have been developed that differ in theoretical frameworks and definitions of terms (Vitaliano, Russo, Young, Becker, & Maiuro, 1991). In an attempt to quickly identify distressing caregiver experiences, Vitaliano et al. (1991) developed a screen for caregiver burden. Walker, Martin, and Jones (1992) recently completed a study regarding the benefits as well as the possible costs of being a caregiver. Few studies have examined the benefits of the caregiver experience.

Callahan (1988) questioned the ethical limits of a family's obligation to provide care to ill or disabled members in the face of social isolation and the lack of a supportive culture. He points out that while caregiving may be mutually rewarding for the family and patient, the experience may also trap a caregiver in an undesired lifestyle. Additional research by Hasselkus (1991) identified two ethical themes, justice and benefice, which guide caregivers' decision making regarding lifestyle and use of professional and community services.

The caregiver's psychological well being has been studied from the perspective of coping abilities (Barusch, 1988), counseling needs and intervention (Smith, Smith, & Toseland, 1991), and stressors and the relationship to depression (Lawton, Moss, Kleban, Glisksman & Rovine, 1991). Common psychological issues facing caregivers center around feelings of guilt, impatience, frustration, stress, changes in relationships, lack of coping skills and communication.

In an ethnographic study by Hasselkus (1988), meaning in family caregiving was examined. Six themes of meaning were identified: "sense of self, sense of managing, sense of future, sense of fear and risk, sense of change in role and responsibility, and tensions" (p. 687). Further analysis of data collected by Hasselkus (1989) revealed three broad activity categories in the daily life of the caregiver: "getting things done, achieving a sense of health and wellbeing for the care receiver, and achieving a sense of health and well-being for the caregiver" (p. 650).

In a critique of the caregiver literature, Malonebeach and Zarit (1991) pointed out several gaps in the knowledge base. Issues that these leading scholars identified as warranting increased attention include: the definition of caregiving, more representative research samples, sociodemographic variables, the family context of caregiving, and longitudinal research. It is this researcher's finding that

most studies regarding caregiving have focused more on distressed caregivers rather than on caregivers who are adequately coping. While caregiving studies have looked at related demographics, such as gender, and relationship to patient, few have looked at caregiving in terms of life roles, and position or status in the family structure held by the caregiver or the care receiver. Although the research of Callahan (1988), Hasselkus (1988), Smith et al. (1991), and Wood (1991) mention roles and the possible effect that roles may have on caregiving, few in depth studies have been published to date.

Research of Caregiver Roles

Since 1979, the literature has supported the concept of caregiving as an emerging new role in society. A recent survey conducted by a major insurance company showed that twenty percent of their workers aged thirty years or older were providing some form of care to an older adult. National estimates indicate at least eleven percent of caregivers quit their jobs to become full time caregivers. At this time, it is estimated that the average female will spend eighteen years of her life caring for dependent parents (Baum, 1991).

Roles may be defined as either developed or undeveloped. A developed role has clearly established expectations of the individual engaging in that role. These expectations are normative, shared, and reasonably consensual within a significant reference group (Rosow, 1985). An undeveloped role exhibits vague, limited, and unpatterned expectations. Consensus and normative elements within the significant reference group are negligible (Rosow, 1985). The caregiver role, as it is an emerging role, is undeveloped. As there is only a vague pattern of activity intrinsic to the position of caregiver, clearly defined behavior may not exist. Little research has been conducted into the complexity of the caregiver role regarding the needs and expectations associated with that role (Wood, 1991).

Stoller and Pugliesi (1989) conducted one of the first studies which looked at the effect of multiple roles in relationship to a caregiver's burden and well-being. The study examined multiple roles only in terms of occupancy. This study found support that other roles in the caregiver's life may contribute to burden, especially when the care receiver required a lot of physical assistance. However, this study also supported the concept that involvement in multiple roles could lead to the caregiver's well-being if these roles reduced or buffered the caregiver's stress,

provided additional support, or increased the caregiver's self-esteem.

Skaff and Pearlin (1992) studied the caregiver role in terms of role engulfment and the resulting loss of self. The study found that the greater number of roles in which the caregiver engaged, the more the caregiver was insulated from self-loss. Of the three roles examined--spouse, worker, and parent--it was the caregiver's loss of the worker role which significantly contributed to self-loss. Employment outside of the home, as it was further removed from the caregiving setting, gave the caregiver more protection against role engulfment. In addition, the age of the caregiver was also significant for self-loss. The younger the caregiver, the greater the cost or self-loss.

The purpose of the study conducted by Franks and Stephens (1992) was to explore the caregiving experience of women in relationship to other family roles. The study found that stressors in the roles of wife, parent, and caregiver, were related to decreased feelings of adequacy in these roles. However, the study found that only in the roles of wife and caregiver were feelings of adequacy consistently related to well-being. Guberman, Maheu, and Maille (1992) looked at reasons women became caregivers despite other role responsibilities. This group found that feelings of love, family ties and duty, the belief that institutional settings

are inadequate, and family traditions served as reasons why women became caregivers.

Brackley (1992) studied the effect of a transition support group for women prior to becoming caregivers. Brackley proposed that support for the caregiver through the transition process and assistance in redefining life roles could lead to successful functional role adaptations. Results from this study, however, only suggest that participation in a support group of this type effectively increased communication and understanding regarding the concerns of aging between the potential caregiver and care receiver.

Frames of References in Occupational Therapy

In the Model of Human Occupation, roles are described as functioning to meet the needs for both society and the individual (Kielhofner & Burke, 1985). The role of the family caregiver serves society by providing care for relatives or friends in times of an aging population and diminishing public financial resources. The role of caregiver meets the individual's needs of caring, duty, and responsibility toward the family member. Roles in society define behavior through the obligations and expectations that accompany each role. Roles organize the individual productive behavior by placing the individual within the social structure and by providing a personal identity (Kielhofner & Burke, 1985).

Developmentally, role change occurs through either the acquisition of new roles or the loss of old roles. It is a dynamic process that occurs throughout the human life span (Llorens, 1991). When an individual chooses to become a caregiver, that individual chooses to acquire a new role. This new role must be integrated with current roles to form a balance, despite ongoing changes. Role balance is necessary to provide each individual some rhythm and change between different modes of doing tasks and with sufficient time and effort for performing those tasks associated with each role (Kielhofner & Burke, 1985).

The caregiver may experience difficulty in role balance because of the stress of the new role, if the individual gives up important roles to meet the needs of the care receiver, and or loss of time for self. The loss of important roles can result in role imbalance, bringing about disorientation as the role, a source of identity and a format for guiding behavior, diminishes (Kielhofner & Burke).

The process of developing adaptive behaviors specific to a life role results in adaptation (Reilly, 1962). Adaptation is the relationship between the environment and the process or behavior that an individual utilizes to meet the demands of that environment. These adjustments are made by the individual to enhance personal survival and to contribute to the actualization of personal potential. The process demands that the individual actively adjust to different conditions or environments, as called forth by that environment. Adaptive responses are organized by the nervous system subcortically. The adaptive process is self-reinforcing, with each successful adaptation serving to motivate the individual to achieve mastery over the next, more complex environment. An adaptive response can not be imposed and must reflect the individual's needs or wants (King, 1978). Skills acquired through various life roles serve to assist the individual to improve and to master the environment (Reilly, 1962).

× • •

Successful performance for an individual in the role of caregiver will require the ability to meet the demands of the environment, to achieve consistency with cultural and societal requirements specific to the life span stage, and to achieve balance of life roles. An adaptive behavior can not be truly said to have occurred until the individual consistently carries it out in the course of ordinary activity (King, 1978). As roles provide a recognized structure for individual interaction with the environment,

balance and variety of roles are necessary to the adaptive system (Elliott & Barris, 1987).

Recently, a newly articulated frame of reference, Occupational Adaptation, has been proposed. In this context, adaptation is viewed as a change in a person's functional state as one moves toward mastery over occupational challenges. Occupation or activity is utilized as the method to adapt to changes and conditions. As an intrinsic motivational force, the desire to be engaged in occupation leads to adaptation (Schkade & Schultz, 1992).

Summary of Literature Review

The literature review encompassed caregiver themes of burden and well-being, research regarding the caregiver role, and the occupational therapy frames of references on which this study was based. The majority of research in this area has been conducted by psychologists and gerontologists, thus the emphasis on well-being and burden. Although more attention has recently been focused on the role of the caregiver, these studies again primarily reflected concern regarding the caregiver's state of being. To date there have been few, if any, studies regarding the caregiver's adaptation to the role of caregiver or role balance between the caregiver's multiple roles. Successful caregiving in the community setting has not been described.

Occupational therapy frames of reference were presented to demonstrate a theoretical base in role adaptation and role balance. Occupational therapists were described as having the training, unique from other disciplines currently working with caregivers, to assist caregivers in role adaptation and role balance.

CHAPTER 3

DESIGN AND METHODOLOGY

Purpose

The purpose of the study was to describe the adaptive behavior and/or skills utilized by family members or significant others during the transition to the role of caregiver and in the successful maintenance of the caregiver role.

Questions

This research was designed to answer the following questions:

- What adaptive behaviors are required by the individual to be successful in the role of caregiver?
- 2. What is the adaptation process utilized during the acquisition of the caregiver role?
- 3. How is the balance between the new role, and current roles achieved?
- 4. What are the treatment implications for occupational therapy in facilitating adaptation to role acquisition for caregivers?

Design and Sample

The research was designed as a descriptive, qualitative study utilizing case study methodology. It is a preliminary, exploratory study.

The sample for this study consisted of five adult female caregivers who met the established criteria. The criteria for participation were as follows:

- have the role of caregiver as previously defined for no less than three months
- provide care for a person with a neurological disability
- 3. be between the ages of 25 and 65

The age range of the caregivers in the sample was 41 to 61 with a mean age of 53 years and 4 months. Of the five caregivers, three were caring for a spouse, one was caring for an adult child, and one was caring for a parent. Of the five care receivers, three required care as a result of cerebral vascular accidents, one required care as a result of a brain tumor, and one required care as a result of a traumatic brain injury. All five of the caregivers provided care for their family members who lived in their residence.

Instrument

A semi-structured questionnaire, based on the principles of adaptation, and developed by the researcher guided the interview process for data collection (Appendix A). The semidirective nature of the questionnaire gave participants freedom to respond as they wished while focusing on data collection in the areas of research interest. The questionnaire was divided into four sections: demographics, roles, caregiver role, and adaptation process. Additional questions were asked for clarification only.

Procedure

The subjects for this study were recruited from the community. Resources from Santa Clara County home health agencies, and the Palo Alto Veterans Administration Hospital Occupational Therapy department were utilized. Professionals who assisted in the recruitment process were provided with a letter containing information regarding the study and the desired subject criteria (Appendix B). Caregivers who were identified as potential participants were then sent a recruitment letter describing the study, the criteria for involvement and who to contact if interested in participating in the study (Appendix B).

Qualified caregivers who expressed interest in participating in the study were contacted by telephone to set up appointments.

Upon arrival at the caregiver's home, the interview process was explained and the caregiver was informed that the interview would be tape recorded with permission. Written authorization for the study to be undertaken was obtained from the subjects involved (Appendix C). Caregivers participated in an in-depth interview in the caregiving environment. The interviews required three to five hours each, with a mean time of 3.8 hours. Each caregiver was interviewed in one session.

Data were collected over a three month period from November 1992 through January 1993. Data collected during the interview process were documented, utilizing two different methods to facilitate accuracy. The entire interview was tape recorded and later transcribed. In addition, answers reported by the caregiver during the interview were noted for each question by the interviewer on the questionnaire.

Data are initially presented by categories of demographics, roles, caregiver activity, and adaptation, as structured in the questionnaire design. The data content were analyzed for the emergence of trends or patterns in

adaptive behaviors, role changes, and role balance to answer the research questions.

CHAPTER 4

DATA AND RESULTS

Presentation of Data

Data collected are presented in order of length of time from the shortest to longest caregiving experience. The data presented represents a summary of information obtained in the interview process.

Case A

Demographics

Case A, a 61 year old female, had been a caregiver for six months at the time of the interview. Case A cares for her husband who suffered a cerebral vascular accident. Case A is the sole caregiver.

<u>Roles</u>

Case A's roles as stated during the interview were as follows: caregiver, wife of 43 years, mother of two children who live out of state, grandmother of three, and worker until onset of husband's disability .

When asked to list her roles in order of value, Case A listed caregiver as first, followed by worker, wife, and friend. Case A expressed that her husband had always been number one, and that people were more important than anything else. When describing her role as a worker, Case A stated that her job was never looked upon as family support but as extra income. She valued the job enough, however, to state that while quitting was not a big loss, it was big enough.

When asked to list the roles in order of necessity, Case A listed caregiver as first, followed by homemaker, friend and wife. The role which requires most of Case A's time is that of caregiver. Providing care is her number one concern. As a homemaker, Case A's second most demanding role, time is spent in housework, laundry, shopping, yard work, bill paying and meal preparation. Case A next described the role of friend. Case A stated that she has a few friends with whom she occasionally speaks but that she has lost touch with most of them. She described her existence as isolated.

Case A reported that at least nine hours a day are spent in the caregiver role. Case A describes the day as hitting the floor running at eight o'clock in the morning and staying busy until her husband takes an afternoon nap at one o'clock. While her husband is napping, Case A is involved in homemaking tasks until time to prepare the evening meal.

From six o'clock in the evening on, Case A exercises by walking for one hour, then sews or reads. Reading is described as the main form of recreation.

When asked if an opportunity to change how time was spent in each role, what would be changed, Case A stated it would be wonderful to renegotiate responsibilities. Case A's primary change would be to return to work as it was something she enjoyed. Case A also talked about spending more time with friends but that a whole new set of friends would need to be found.

Caregiver Role

During the interview, Case A stated that she had no choice in becoming a caregiver. Placing her husband into a nursing home was something that, in her opinion, could not be done. Being a caregiver is important to Case A as she loves her husband and believes in the marriage commitment. Marriage is something one stays with, not something one gives up on. Case A stated that she could not see her husband suffer in a nursing home.

To Case A, the important aspects of being a caregiver are numerous. Caregiving should be done as cheerfully as possible, and not as a "whiner." Case A does not want her husband to be burdened with what it costs. It is also important for Case A to "do it right", providing the best care possible and keeping her husband comfortable.

In general, as a caregiver, Case A spends her day bathing her husband, preparing three meals a day, monitoring his blood sugar level and giving insulin shots as well as other medications, and walking with him for exercise. Case A stated that it has gotten better as her husband can now take care of his own personal needs, such as dressing and hygiene. Initially, Case A also helped with the above. In addition to the daily tasks, Case A has also become responsible for the bill paying, yard work, and housework on a weekly basis, tasks for which her husband was previously responsible.

Case A's caregiver role model is a good friend who had taken care of her mother and husband, both of whom have died. Case A calls her friend for support and encouragement. Case A stated that her friend reassures her that she is doing a fine job and that she can make it. Case A also admires her 78 year old neighbor, who has had two knee replacements and is currently taking care of her husband. Case A is inspired by this neighbor expressing that if her neighbor can do it then so can she.

When asked about the expectations that she had and others have of the caregiver role, Case A stated that was a hard question for her. Case A expressed that she did not

think anyone expected her to do more than she already has. People have been very encouraging of her efforts and complimenting Case A on "holding up" real well. Case A's own expectation is that her health will hold out, as she does not know who would take care of her husband if she was unable.

Case A described her life now as not being the "pits." She stated that, believe it or not, she is relatively content. She also stated that it does not pay to think about it too much as the simpler one is, the better off one is. Case A enjoys the "little things" such as reading, sewing, and gardening which she did not have time for in the past.

At this point in life, Case A thought she and her husband would be traveling. She also thought that they would have moved to be closer to their children in Oregon. In reading about diabetes, Case A had anticipated possible complications such as heart trouble or skin problems. She stated that she never anticipated her husband having a stroke with these results.

Adaptation Process

When asked what steps Case A had taken to be a good caregiver, she stated that by being prudent in the past and in anticipating living off retirement income, ensured that the house was paid off. She also believes that not enough

attention was given to anticipating health issues. Case A took steps to learn about her husband's therapy in the home setting for exercises, positioning, and how to help him dress. She also had to learn about testing blood sugar and giving insulin shots.

Case A reported that important skills to have as a caregiver are good health; ability to be self-contained; mental, emotional, and physical stamina; and homemaker skills. She explained that being self-contained was important since as a caregiver she must spend more time at home entertaining herself. The homemaker skills are important in terms of learning to juggle time and jobs in order to get everything done in a certain amount of time.

Case A stated that, in her opinion, she learned most of her skills as a caregiver in the home setting. At that time, she participated in her husband's therapy and nursing needs.

The events or factors, as a caregiver, that Case A reported feeling good about, is the satisfaction of knowing one is doing the right thing, that her husband is receiving good care and that she has no doubts about God's will in her life. Case A again stated that it did not pay to think too much about it. She stated that she has no regrets about taking care of her husband.

In describing how becoming a caregiver has affected other role areas in her life, Case A primarily discussed the

loss of her role as a worker and as a wife. As a worker, Case A stated that she was no longer a wage earner. She described the loss of the wife role to being "widowed." It is not the physical aspects of her husband's condition but his cognitive changes that accentuate the loss. She no longer has a helpmate with whom she can share problems or "dump" on. She emphasized that life changes. Neither she nor her husband have much of a social life at this time. She described her social life as isolated because people were afraid to come by and see her "blubber." Case A used the analogy of having an infant in the house and it being a devastating time as one is locked in after previously having had freedom.

When asked what adjustments Case A has made in her other roles in relationship to being caregiver, she stated that the whole thing has been one big adjustment. She further described the situation by listing the things she must do, but she does not enjoy, such as all of the driving, the bill paying, all of the decision making, and all of the yard work. These are areas for which her husband was previously responsible. She stated that the biggest adjustment was in dealing with the isolation. She has found ways to entertain herself at home such as reading, sewing and gardening.

In response to being asked if she was satisfied with the adjustments and what changes would be made, if possible,

Case A initially stated that she could not change anything. Therefore, one had to learn to like it. One must like the situation one is in. Case A emphasized that she counted her blessings. Case A later stated that if she could make changes she would have her husband one hundred percent well again.

When asked where Case A saw herself five years from now, she thought she would be alone. She stated her belief that her husband probably did not have years to live. It was her opinion that this was one reason she could be a caregiver. Case A anticipates that if she is alone it will be another whole adjustment in having no one for whom to care.

<u>Case B</u>

Demographics

Case B, a 56 year old female, had been a caregiver for seven and a half months at the time of the interview. Case B was caring for her husband who suffered a cerebral vascular accident. Case B initially had additional twenty-four hour help from a son who now continues to assist up to one hour daily.

<u>Roles</u>

Case B's roles as stated during the interview were as follows: caregiver; wife of 40 years; mother of five children, four of whom life in the area; grandmother of five; and worker.

When asked to list the roles in order of value, Case B listed mother first, followed by wife and worker. Case B stressed that she always considered being a good mother and good wife as important duties for her since she was sixteen years old. Her home life has always come first. When describing her role as a worker, Case B stated it was not for the money but for the different outlook it gave her in life. She considers her job as something to look forward to besides cooking and cleaning.

When asked to list the roles in order of necessity, Case B listed caregiver first, followed by homemaker, then worker. The role which requires most of Case B's time is that of caregiver. Case B's second most demanding role is that of homemaker. Case B stated that the combined demand of the caregiver and homemaker roles now prevents her from spending more time at work. She initially quit work when her husband became ill. She has since returned on a part-time basis within the last month.

Case B reported that she spends at least a full day in the caregiver role. The only time she is not available to

assist her husband is during the three hours in the afternoon when she is at work. Case B's day starts between seven-thirty and eight o'clock with preparing breakfast and seeing to her husband's morning medications. She stated that she is "up and down" enough to lose ten pounds with the things with which her husband needs help. As a wife, Case B stated that before she leaves for work and the majority of the evening time is spent with her husband. Case B's homemaking tasks are scheduled around her time at work and helping her husband. As a mother, Case B reported that she tries to be available to her children as needed, but that time has decreased significantly as her children recognize how busy she is. As a grandmother, Case B no longer has her youngest grandchild stay overnight. She reported that she does not have the time.

When Case B was asked how she would change the time that is spent in roles, she stated that she would like to spend more time at her job. Case B believes that spending more time at work would decrease her mental stress as she would be at home less. She would also like to spend less time as a caregiver. She stated that she can handle her husband's physical needs but that he demands too much of her time. She described mental stress as dealing with all of the things about which her husband worries and wants done immediately

around the house or yard. She talked about his not "letting up" once he gets an idea into his head.

Caregiver Role

During the interview, Case B stated that being a caregiver was her duty as a wife. Marriage is for better or worse so one does not give up the worse but keeps "hanging in there" and surviving, if possible. Being a caregiver is important to Case B as taking care of her husband is her first duty and because she loves him. A marriage oath means, to Case B, that one stands by rather than just decide not to "fool with" the other person. Case B also stated that she would expect her husband to do the same for her if she was disabled.

To Case B the important aspects of being a caregiver are numerous. It is important to primarily give her husband love and attention. In addition, to see that he is bathed, has his meals and takes his medications.

In general, as a caregiver, Case B spends her day assisting her husband with his bathing, dressing, preparing his meals, administering his medications, teaching her husband household tasks that he is attempting to perform, and trying to motivate him to go to therapy. In addition to the daily tasks, Case B now handles the family checkbook with help from her daughter, and arranges for transportation

for her husband's outpatient therapy and doctor visits and for herself when she needs to go shopping. Case B has never driven. She previously relied on her husband to meet her transportation needs.

Case B, when asked, stated that she did not have a caregiver role model to whom she looked to or from whom she sought help. She knew of no one who had gone through this, but wished she did.

When asked about the expectations that she has or others have of the caregiver role, Case B stated that it was up to each person as an individual to decide what duty was. Case B's expectation of herself was to do her duty to her husband and family.

Case B described her life now as full of pressure, tension and sometimes depression. There are times when at work that she feels relieved to be out of the house but at other times she feels nervous worrying that something might happen to her husband while she is gone. She is now also concerned with medical issues regarding her husband's progress, conflicts with her husband's physician and her husband's declining motivation. She described herself as holding on to her faith in "the man upstairs" to carry her through, just as she has all of her life.

At this point in her life, Case B thought she would be working full time, and spending more time with her youngest

grandchild. She had planned on things being pretty much as always, taking care of the house, visiting with her friends and working on her craft projects.

Adaptation Process

When asked what steps Case B had taken to be a good caregiver, she stated that she has had to do a lot of things. She has had to learn about her husband's medications, make up a schedule to assist her in remembering to give all the medications, and to find different ways to get him to take the medications such as putting the muscle relaxant into his tea. Case B says that she has had to also learn how to deal with her husband's "tantrums" by distracting him or reassuring him. She has learned to set limits regarding her husband's time frame in order to get her tasks completed. Case B also expressed that she has had to learn to motivate her husband to keep improving by "sticking" with his therapy.

Case B feels that important skills to have as a caregiver are the ability to learn new ways to handle things, to be able to recognize when one needs a break from being a caregiver and taking it, and when to let the person take risks and when not.

Case B stated that, in her opinion, she learned most of her skills as a caregiver in the home setting. She believes that having the therapists and nurses coming to the home was the most effective, as once her husband was home they had no choice but to learn it. She stated that in the hospital she and her family did not do that much because the staff did it all.

There are several events or factors as a caregiver that Case B feels good about. One is knowing that she has done a pretty good job of it despite not knowing how to be a caregiver in the beginning. Another is that her husband thanks her for all of her efforts. The last factor she mentioned is that it gives her satisfaction to know that she is handling the new changes.

In describing how becoming a caregiver has affected other role areas in her life, Case B primarily discussed the changes in her role of wife and worker, and the stress involved in caring for her husband. As a wife, she stated that there is now more stress from arguing, and dealing with her husband's "tantrums." She described the stress as a heavy load that she is enduring. Case B also stated that she has less time for herself for reading and for craft work. She also goes to bed much later at night to know that the day has past and that the morning will be here soon. As a worker, Case B regrets having to initially stop work altogether, and then having to change her hours from full

time to part-time. She misses the children and the teachers with whom she works.

Case B describes the adjustments she has made, as numerous. She has learned to "let things go" such as housework if she is not up to it. She has given up her housework routines, such as always doing laundry on a certain day. Now she does tasks on the spur of the moment, telling her husband that she will be busy for the next hour or so. She has given up all of her crafts except crocheting, as crocheting is something that can be put down and picked up again if her husband needs anything. She has developed a record system for keeping track of when she needs to give her husband a medication. She is teaching her husband how to do some simple housework tasks to keep him busy and to lighten her load. She has also delegated the yard work responsibilities to her son and the checkbook responsibilities to her daughter. She also now finds ways to keep herself busy, to keep her feelings of self-pity under control.

In response to being asked if she was satisfied with the adjustments she had made, Case B stated, "not really." She wishes things were a little bit better. The primary area in which she would like to make changes is what she described as her husband's "mental state." She feels that it is his tantrums, his impatience to get things done immediately, and

his inability to let go of a topic that contributes directly to her stress.

When asked where case B saw herself five years from now, she stated that one cannot predict the future. She does wonder, though, if she will go first as a result of the stress or if she will still be where she is today. She also worries if she will be able to handle the situation when she is older if things get worse. She stated that one knows things like getting sick can happen to anyone, so one must be content and not take life for granted. She now recognizes the value of the life she and her husband had before the stroke. She says her husband does not talk about moving to Oregon upon retirement like he did previously. Case B says she was never the one to plan ahead like her husband. She always told him that she would try living in Oregon and see if she liked it. Case B stated she is still not planning ahead, just looking to God everyday to give her the strength and patience to "hang in there."

<u>Case C</u>

Demographics

Case C, a 41 year old female, had been a caregiver for two years at the time of the interview. Case C is caring for her mother who suffered a cerebral vascular accident. She is

the sole caregiver except for occasional supervision needs provided by her husband or teenage son.

<u>Roles</u>

Case C's roles as stated during the interview were as follows: wife of eighteen years, mother of three children ages sixteen, fourteen, and twelve years, caregiver, homemaker, sister and friend.

When asked to list the roles in order of value, Case C listed mother, caretaker of the animals, wife, and caregiver. Case C stated that she was listing her roles in order of what was supporting her most at this time. She expressed that at this time wife is the role that probably looses out, but that she valued her role as wife over that of caregiver.

When asked to list the roles in order of necessity, Case C listed caregiver as first, followed by mother, homemaker, animal caretaker, wife, and friend. She stated that at this time, her relationship with her husband was not real strong or supportive, secondary to the difficulty of the caregiver role. The role which requires most of Case C's time is that of mother, followed by caregiver, homemaker and wife. She explained that because she was caring for her mother she spent more time at home than she would otherwise. Case C reported that at least nine hours a day are spent in the role of mother. Case C explained that from the time her youngest daughter gets home it is "mommy, mommy" for everything. The role of homemaker consumes about five hours a day. Caring for her mother can take up to four hours daily for direct hands on help, and then her mother requires supervision. Case C stated that she will occasionally leave her mother for brief periods if she is laying down or if her son is home. Care of the animals takes up to one hour a day. Case C estimates she spends about three hours a week in her role as wife.

Case C stated that if she could change how her time is spent in her roles she would like more time for herself. She would like to finish her college degree, exercise more to get into shape, vacation with her family, and catch up on her sleep. She would also like to spend more time with her husband.

Caregiver Role

During the interview, Case C stated that she did not feel like there was any option about being a caregiver. There was not enough money to have her mother's care given in any other way. Case C's sister is a single working parent and was not in a position to help. Case C also felt that her mother would not make it if she was in a nursing home. As

her mother had taken care of Case C's aunt when she was ill, Case C believed that her mother deserved the same consideration. Being a caregiver is important to Case C as she wanted her mother to have a successful ending to her life. In addition, Case C knew her mother was very much against nursing homes. Case C stated that caring for her mother was also important as a continuation of their relationship.

To Case C the important aspects of being a caregiver included: giving her mother emotional support, learning skills to assist her mother's self care, adaptability, flexibility, patience, and self-control. The hardest aspect of caregiving for Case C is the emotional support required. She says that even though she gives it, she is also learning that this is not really her responsibility. It is hard to know when to take control or when not to for her mother's sake. Case C also believes that people skills are important as so often she is the middle person in so many situations for her mother. Case C felt that being in good health was another important aspect.

In general, as a caregiver Case C spends her day bathing her mother, helping her dress and assisting with toileting. She also prepares her meals and gives her medications. On a weekly basis Case C washes her mother's laundry, and cleans her bedroom. Case C is also responsible for all of her

mother's finances, and dealing with her New Hampshire home. Up until the last year, Case C also drove her mother to the senior center twice a week as well as to all appointments. As her mother is now unable to get in and out of the car, Case C arranges her mother's transportation through Outreach and Escort services.

Case C's caregiver role model is her mother. Her mother took care of her own sister, Case C's aunt, at home when she was dying. Even though this event occurred on the east coast while Case C was living on the west coast, she believes that this created a mental picture for her of how her mother's family takes care of their own. In addition, Case C has a friend who has had a little taste of what it is like to be a caregiver. Case C feels that this friend understands the emotional aspect of this type of situation. Case C talks with her friend regarding this component of caregiving.

When asked about the expectations that she has and others have of the caregiver role, Case C thought that if all a caregiver had to do was to take care of the physical needs then that would be more than enough. Case C believes that when one takes on the role of caregiver that people expect you to be everything. Sometimes taking care of a dependent person means helping the care receiver to do things he or she does not want to do. Case C cites as an example her husband's new health plan which will provide

financial compensation to help in caring for a parent if one works outside the home. Case C stated that she is angry about the assumption that if one does not work outside of the home then that person must not have anything else to do. She says that because she does not work outside of the home, the expectation by others is that she has plenty of time to take care of her mother. This attitude "<u>bothers</u>" her to put it mildly. Case C stated that other people have no idea what a great impact caregiving has on one's life.

Case C described her life now as that of being trapped. She says that being a caregiver is not necessarily obviously awful or no one would do it. On the other hand, Case C explained that she has mixed emotions about it. The situation definitely ties one down in a whole different way. She reported that it is like having an infant in the house, a stage with which she believes she did not deal well in regard to her children. Case C also described her life as being dutiful. She explained that she is now continuously tied to duty at a time when she had hoped to have more options.

At this point in her life, Case C anticipated having more free time during the week as her youngest daughter was now in junior high. Case C hoped that at this time she would be able to go back to school. She had thought that this would be a time that she and her family would be traveling

during the summers. Case C anticipated having more fun, more time for herself, and more direction in her life with her children being older.

Adaptation Process

When asked what steps Case C had taken to be a good caregiver, she stated that she participated as often as she could while her mother was in rehabilitation. She had also taken a caregiving support class and is a continuing participant in a caregiver discussion group. Case C and her mother attended stroke support meetings off and on during the last two years. In addition, Case C has read numerous books on strokes and caregiving.

Case C believes that important skills to have as a caregiver are patience, ability to set priorities, to set and know one's own limits, to communicate, and to have a sense of the care receiver's life perspective. In communicating, Case C believes that during communication with her mother, she needs to take the bulk of the responsibility for that communication, as one would with a child. It is also important to know how to help someone to dress, bathe, and transfer to and from a wheelchair when caring for a physically dependent person. Nursing skills are also helpful. Case C stated that, in her opinion, she learned her skills as a caregiver in a variety of settings. Initially she was exposed to techniques while observing and participating in her mother's therapy at the hospital. Case C then participated in her mother's outpatient and home health treatment. Case C believes that she learned how to move and handle her mother's self-care needs through home health services. Case C also stated that a lot of her caregiver knowledge has come from the college of hard knocks.

The events or factors as a caregiver about which Case C feels good are, when her mother has accomplished something new, either physically or emotionally, the satisfaction of handling a situation well, when people appreciate or recognize her efforts as a caregiver, and when her mother expresses her appreciation. Case C again stated that there is a lot of ambivalence about being a caregiver and that sometimes just the feeling of following through on her commitment is good.

In describing how becoming a caregiver has affected other role areas in her life, Case C stated that it has dominated them. The experience has taken something away from every other area. Everything else has been put on the back seat because everything is conditional on how her mother is doing. Case C says that just the mental and emotional energy

as well as the physical time it takes, impacts her and her family's life.

In discussing the adjustments she has made in relationship to being a caregiver and other roles, Case C stated that she puts less into and cuts back in all of her roles. Instead of encouraging her children to get involved in numerous activities she insists they choose only the activities very important to them. Case C also spends more time in what she calls resting. She says that if she has a little time she weighs how tired she will be if she spends time at a task against the opportunity to rest and build her reserves, as she never knows when she will have to expend energy to assist her mother. In relationship roles, Case C now spends less time trying to work out problems. Rather than take total responsibility to keep things running smoothly, she expects more reaching out from the other party involved. She cites her relationship with her sister as an example. She says she has also become more selective with which friends she spends time.

In response to being asked if she was satisfied with the adjustments and what changes would be made if possible, Case C was pleased with part of the adjustments she had made in her relationships. She has had to focus on trying to have healthier relationships, part of which has been not taking as much responsibility for other people's feelings. She says

if this was not occurring at this time, her family would not be surviving at all. The family is currently going through counseling to deal with the stress now in the home. They are trying to achieve more balance in their relationships. She feels that being a caregiver has forced her to look at how she relates with people. She wonders if she would have had the motivation to pursue the changes if not in her current situation. Now it is survival. In some aspects, Case C believes that being a caregiver has simplified things through giving her a focus. It has eliminated some of the deciding on what one is going to do because caregiving has come first.

When asked where Case C saw herself five years from now, she felt she would probably be right where she is now as her mother's condition is not terminal. She recognizes that although her children will be older, potentially they could all still be living at home while in college. Case C stated that she has to take into consideration that she may still be in "limbo" for the next five years. If she does not keep this in mind she worries about having expectations which are too high. To handle this, she feels it is better not to have any expectations. Case C also says that she does not want to perform caregiving for five more years or the whole family will "go crazy."

<u>Case D</u>

Demographics

Case D, a 49 year old female, had been a caregiver for five years at the time of the interview. Case D is caring for her 26 year old son who suffered a traumatic brain injury. Case D's husband assists her with caregiving for an hour every evening.

<u>Roles</u>

Case D's roles as stated during the interview were as follows: mother of four children ages 22, 26, 28, and seven; wife of thirty years, homemaker, and volunteer. She worked full time until her son's accident. Case D's seven year old is her adopted granddaughter whom she has raised since infancy.

When asked to list the roles in order of value, Case D listed mother to her youngest daughter as first, followed by caregiver and wife. Case D expressed that caregiving for her son was like having another child in the house.

When asked to list the roles in order of necessity, Case D listed caregiver as first, followed by mother, and wife. The role which requires most of Case D's time is that of caregiver. Providing care is her number one priority at this time. Case D's second most demanding role is that of mother. She sets aside ninety minutes a day solely for her daughter. That time is used to help with homework and to spend time together. Case D also spends one morning a week as a volunteer at her daughter's school.

Case D reported that at least three hours a day is spent with her son directly meeting his basic needs, bathing, and dressing. It can take another couple of hours just to help him to eat. She stated that he really can never be left alone. However, within the last year, she has begun to leave him occasionally for up to two hours at a time. Case D explained that her time as a wife is not much at all.

When asked if given an opportunity to change how time was spent in each role what would be changed, Case D stated that she would like to go back to work. She believes that all of her time is now spent in the home. She would also like to spend more time in her role of wife. She says that because her husband can be spontaneous and just get up and go that it is difficult to spend time together as someone must stay with the son. She would like to have the flexibility to go with him instead of being tied to the house.

Careqiver Role

During the interview, Case D said that she had no choice, as she saw it, in becoming a caregiver. She could

not put her son in a nursing home with old people. Being a caregiver is important to Case D as she is in control. She knows what kind of care that her son is receiving with her. She knows that she can give him the loving care that he needs. She also feels that because he is really set in his ways and can not talk, it is important for him to be with someone who knows what he wants, when to leave him alone, and when not to leave him alone. With Case D, she knows that her son is getting the best care that can be given. She gives him the attention he needs which is something that Case D believes a nursing home would not be able to provide.

In general, as a caregiver, Case D spends her day helping her son bathe and dress, fixing his meals and helping him eat. Although he still receives a tube feeding sometimes, she likes to prepare his food as it feels more like a normal role for her. She likes to prepare his favorite foods. His eating, however, is very slow and difficult for him. If time is short, the gastrointestinal tube feedings are utilized. Case D stated, that with her son, the tube feedings are a habit because it is easier for him versus eating. Case D also spends her day supervising her son as he is rarely left alone. Her weekly tasks as a caregiver are washing his laundry, tending to his bowel program, and cleaning his room and fish aquarium.

Case D's caregiver role model is her mother. Her mother took care of Case D's grandmother the last year of her life. However, Case D says she has never asked her mother for advice in helping with her son.

When asked about the expectations that she has and others have of the caregiver role, Case D said one cannot do it alone. If one is the sole caregiver it is total chaos both mentally and physically. One would burn out. Case D says it is important to expect help if it is available. No one can do it all. She stated that having respite help available through the Veterans Administration Hospital lets her take a breather. She uses that week to recharge her batteries. She feels it is just as important for her son to also get a break from her. A caregiver should expect some time for himself or herself.

Case D described her life now as very routine. To her, it is like having a baby in the house. One must get up every morning and feed the baby, dress the baby, and bathe the baby. Although she says her son is not a baby, he does have his routines that he sticks to no matter what.

At this point in life, Case D was looking forward to the children getting older and leaving the house. She thought she would be doing more things with her husband, traveling for instance. She use to think that with the children out of the house, she and her husband would be more economically

set as both would be working. She wanted to take it easy and spoil the grandchildren. Case D and her husband had just reached this stage as her daughter was fifteen when her son had his accident. Case D stated that she previously fantasized about getting old. Now she worries about it. She worries about not being able to be her son's caregiver.

Adaptation Process

When asked what steps Case D had taken to be a good caregiver, she stated that she learned how the hard way. The caregiver role, in her opinion, was thrust upon her. She had anticipated maybe having to care for her mother some day, but never imagined having to care for her adult son. Her son had already been out of the house for two years at the time of the accident. When he first came back home, Case D says that he required total care. She had to learn how to lift, dress, bathe, shave, and change him. She was working full time day and night. Compared to the beginning, it is now easy. Her son has just now reached the stage where she can occasionally leave him alone for two hours without worrying very much. Another important step she had to take in being a good caregiver was to learn to deal with her anger and frustration. For this she went through professional counseling. Case D has also taken steps to improve her health so that she can be a caregiver as long as

she can. This includes dieting and losing sixty-four pounds, and exercising five days a week. She started exercising while dieting but now it is something she does for herself. She says that her blood pressure and health are better than ever before.

Case D believes that important skills to have as a caregiver are good health, some nursing skills, patience and loving. The nursing skills that are important include lifting, changing and handling tubes, and moving people in bed. One has to be patient and loving because there is a lot of anger and resentment on the part of the care receiver and caregiver.

Case D stated that, in her opinion, she learned most of her skills as a caregiver at home on her own the hard way. One must. She also believes that she has learned in support groups by listening and sharing with others who have the same difficulties. Some of the nursing skills such as dealing with the feeding tube, Case D learned in the hospital.

The events or factors as a caregiver that Case D feels good about are seeing progress in her son, and having people tell her how well he looks and is doing. She also cites the care and love that she gets receives from her son as another important component.

In describing how becoming a caregiver has affected other role areas in her life, Case D stated that it has affected everything. It has impacted Case D's relationship in her role as daughter, as she will now be unable to care for her mother. Last year when Case D's mother was ill, Case D felt that she was going through a most terrible time as she was unable to help her mother or invite her mother to move in with her. Case D felt that she could not be a caregiver for two people. As a caregiver, Case D believes that she has less time to spend with her other children and her husband. She is unable to do things together with her husband, like visit relatives out of town, or go to the movies as there is no one to stay with her son. She stated that she does not seek help from her 22 year old daughter. Case D believes that she cannot ask her daughter to give up her normal life just so Case D can go out.

Case D has made several adjustments in her roles in relationship to her caregiver role. One is that she is no longer involved in the schools anymore. She previously was active in the Parent Teachers Association (PTA). She feels that this took away time from her son as a caregiver and as a mother to her youngest daughter. Instead, she tries to have direct, quality time with her daughter. She also helps one morning a week in her daughter's classroom. In her role as wife, she and her husband now try to plan to have more

time together even if it is just to the movies. She and her husband also plan time together around her son's respite weeks, two to three times a year. However, she quietly stated that her and her husband's roles are totally different now. In some respects they have drifted apart, but Case D says that this could have happened even if her son had not been hurt. She thinks that a lot of couples go their separate ways as they get older. Case D has also adjusted her plans regarding leaving the house to her children if anything happened to her or her husband. Rather than sell the house and divide the proceeds, she believes it is now necessary to leave the house to her disabled son. This will insure that he always has a place to stay.

In response to being asked if she was satisfied with the adjustments, Case D stated that she is now. She says that three years ago her answer would have been no. At that time she was pretty emotionally burned out. Now she feels that she is better at coping even though she still sometimes goes "off the wall." Seeking counseling assisted her in this change. If she could change things, the major change would be that her son was never hurt. There are many times when she thinks about this area. Things would be a lot better. Not so much for her but for her son. He would have had a chance to marry and have children. She believes that her son would have been a good husband and father as he is a very

loving and gentle person. The heartache for Case D is that so many of her son's hopes and plans for the future are gone.

When asked where Case D saw herself five years from now, she thought she would probably be doing the same thing. She has hopes that it will be better than it is now. She hopes that her caregiving responsibilities will change from full time to part time. She would like to be able to work outside the home part time if her son could be independent enough for her to leave him at home alone for four hours a day. She would like to receive pay for something that she likes even if it is just a play job.

<u>Case E</u>

Demographics

Case E, a 60 year old female, had been a caregiver for seven years at the time of the interview. Case E was caring for her husband who suffers from a brain tumor. During the last seven years her husband has had three craniotomies, radiation twice, and chemotherapy several times according to Case E. His level of care has increased over this period. Case E has children in the area who will stay with their father occasionally for short periods of time. Other than these few and brief episodes, Case E is the sole caregiver.

<u>Roles</u>

Case E's roles as stated during the interview were as follows: caregiver, wife of 44 years, mother of eight, grandmother of fifteen, and worker.

When asked to list the roles in order of value, Case E listed grandmother as first, followed by mother, wife, and worker. Case E explained that her role of wife is not the same as she and her husband no longer have an intimate relationship. In her worker role, Case E paints and makes crafts to sell. She also worked one day a week at the shop which sold her work. She gave up painting and working at the shop six months ago.

When asked to list the roles in order of necessity, Case E listed caregiver as first, followed by homemaker, and grandmother. Up until six months ago, Case E had her elementary school aged grandson living with her. He is now with his other grandmother. The role which requires most of Case E's time is that of caregiver.

Case E reported that she is involved in caregiver activities day and night. She must help her husband in and out of bed and to the bathroom several times a night. In the last few months her husband has required full time supervision. Case E stated that she spends little time in her mother and grandmother roles. She feels that she needs

to be available just for her husband. Within the last week, Case E started painting again. She stated that normally at this time of the year she would be painting and working on her crafts four to five hours a day in preparation for selling at Christmas.

When asked if she had an opportunity to change how time was spent in each role what would be changed, Case E stated that she would rather not be the caregiver. She would like more autonomy, to be able to go shopping, or to be able to paint when she wanted, for example. She would also like to spend more time with her family.

Caregiver Role

During the interview, Case E stated that she became a caregiver as she felt it was something she needed to do for her husband. She also feels that she is a born caregiver. She explained that she has been a caregiver type all of her life. Being a caregiver is important to Case E, as in her opinion, God expects people to take care of each other.

To Case E the important aspects of being a caregiver are numerous. Initially, she felt that it was important to help her husband in areas in which he had trouble such as bill paying, decision making, self-care, and with his medical needs. As he has declined considerably in the past three

months, Case E believes it is important to keep her husband comfortable and to "get through this".

In general, as a caregiver Case E spends her day helping her husband get out of bed, go to the bathroom, bathe, and go for a walk. In addition, she prepares all of his meals and gives him his medications. Case E also pays all of the bills, serves as an advocate for her husband to the doctors, and drives her husband to and from doctor's appointments, when needed.

Case E's caregiver role model is the husband of her friend. Her friend died of cancer and heart problems. Case E admired her friend's husband because he would take his wife every place he went or she wanted to go even when using a wheelchair. Despite her friend's illness, Case E states that the two of them continued to have a good relationship up until the end.

When asked about the expectations that she has and others have of the caregiver role, Case E expressed concern over the concept that she has and others have of the caregiver having to do it all. Because of this, it is hard for her to take time for herself. As a wife, Case E believes that being the caregiver is expected of her. Case E worries about the time when she will not be able to care for her husband and what others will think if she places him in a nursing home.

Case E described her life now as being very boring and stressful. She feels tired all of the time. Another word she uses to describe her life is trapped. She explained that she cannot leave the house when she wants or needs to. If she does leave briefly, she must return by a certain time. Her husband becomes upset when she leaves and insists on knowing when she will be back. Case E says that there are many times when she felt like running away. She also says that she could never do that to him. Case E says she just takes is all a day at a time.

At this point in her life Case E thought that she would be traveling all over, doing fun things, and visiting with the children. She though she would have more time to devote to her painting. She wanted to be active, taking classes, and participating in art groups.

Adaptation Process

When asked what steps Case E had taken to be a good caregiver, she stated that she has tried to use her nursing skills. She had gone back to school after her eighth child. She worked as a licensed vocational nurse for four years until she hurt her back. Another step Case E has taken is to make sure that she is acting as an advocate for her husband. She described this as keeping the doctors informed, as her husband never tells them anything. She tries to keep well

informed of her husband's medical needs and potential symptoms. She also tries to be empathetic in dealing with her husband, although he does not always like her to be.

Case E believes that important skills to have as a caregiver are a good back, some nursing skills, patience, empathy, and a good memory. The nursing skills she feels are important are knowing signs and symptoms, safety, medications, and lifting. It is important to have a good memory as one must remember everything for two people.

Case E stated that, in her opinion, she learned how to be a caregiver in several settings. In the hospital, Case E feels she learned about signs and symptoms of a brain tumor and therapy. In the home setting, she feels she has learned a lot about safety, lifting, and her husband's self-care needs. She has also been involved in outpatient services and support groups.

The events or factors as a caregiver that Case E feels good about, are knowing that she is capable of taking care of her husband, and knowing that her husband appreciates her efforts. She also feels that it is through her efforts that he has lived as long as he has. She credits herself with having kept up on his symptoms and with keeping the doctors informed of her husband's changes and needs.

In describing how becoming a caregiver has affected other role areas in her life, Case E stated that it has just

about taken everything away. She very rarely paints anymore. She gave up her job at the shop. Case E does not see as much of her grandchildren, her children, or her friends. Case E says she has to put aside her household tasks so everything is a mess. She has to make all of the financial decisions because her husband does not have the capacity. He, however, does not recognize his decrease in abilities and fights all of her decisions. There has been a significant impact on her role as wife. With the onset of her husband's tumor, their intimate relationship ended. Initially, she thought that her husband no longer loved her. As her husband had always been "macho" he was unable to adjust to the idea of intimacy being something besides sex. In addition, Case E says her husband blames everything that happens to him on her. If he stumbles, or has difficulty getting dressed he asks Case E why she did that to him. He never blames what is happening to him on the tumor. It is very hard to always be blamed for things stated Case E.

Case E has made several adjustments in relationship to being a caregiver and her other roles. She has quit working at the crafts shop. She has stopped painting and working on her crafts which she sells. She stopped spending time on paper work associated with her husband's medical bills. She worries about this piling up. She also has stopped spending time on the house. She has put off appointments and doctor

visits concerning her own needs. Her grandson is no longer living with them. She spends less time with her children and grandchildren.

In response to being asked if she was satisfied with the adjustments she had made, Case E stated, "not really." If she could change her roles she would like to have more free time just to get needed things done. She would also like to be in full control of the finances enabling her to make decisions without involvement from her husband. She says it is just too hard trying to communicate when he really does not understand. She gave as an example the selling of their house to buy a condominium. She wanted to pay off the entire new mortgage to secure their future. Case E would also like to paint more and go back to working at the crafts shop. In addition, she would like to spend more time with her children, grandchildren, and friends.

When asked where Case E saw herself five years from now, she stated that she was not worried about it. She feels confident that she will be hard to find. If her health holds up she plans to travel and visit her children who live out of state. She has worked with one of her daughters to develop a financial plan for her retirement income. She says that she has the advantage of knowing that her days as a caregiver are winding down. She plans to also work hard at

her painting and crafts to earn money for traveling to places that she has not seen yet.

Results and Discussion

The data content from five case studies was analyzed for the emergence of trends or patterns in adaptive behaviors, role changes, role balance, and implications for treatment as determined by research questions. The results and discussion are presented for each research question.

Adaptive Behaviors of the Caregiver Role

Question One: What adaptive behaviors are perceived by the individual to be successful in the role of caregiver? Adaptive behaviors are skills or activities specific to a role. These skills allow the individual to successfully explore and master the physical and social demands of that individual's environment (Llorens, 1991). Activities of the caregivers interviewed are divided into direct care and indirect care. These activities, as well as the number of participants performing each activity, can be found in Table 1. These findings are consistent with previous studies as reported by Baum (1991). Table 1

<u>Caregiver Occupations</u> (N = 5)

Activity	<pre># of participants</pre>		
Direct Care			
bathing	5		
meal preparation	5		
dressing	4		
toileting	4		
medications	4		
bed mobility	3		
transfers	3		
Indirect Care			
laundry	5		
cleaning receiver's room	5		
scheduling appointments	5		
finances	5		
decision making	5		
driving	4		
advocate	3		

All five caregivers were asked to state which skills they felt were important to have as a good caregiver. The list consisted of eleven skills. The list and number of caregivers who perceived the skill as important can be found in Table 2. The most important skills reported were selfcare skills, the caregiver's good physical health, nursing skills, knowing own limits, the ability to set limits, patience, and empathy.

The important aspects of being a caregiver reported can be grouped into three areas: providing good care, having a good attitude towards caregiving, and being an advocate for the care receiver. Hasselkus (1991) documented similar findings. In providing good care, four of the five caregivers felt one should give the best care, make sure their family member was comfortable, and do it right. Having a good attitude towards caregiving for three of the five caregivers consisted of being loving and attentive, and doing it cheerfully and patiently. Four of the five caregivers felt that being an advocate for their family member was an important aspect. This consisted of getting appropriate health care services, keeping the doctors informed of medical signs and symptoms, dealing with health insurance agencies, and making informed decisions regarding care for their family member.

Table 2

Important Caregiver Skills Reported (N = 5)

Skill

of participants

self care skills*	5
good physical health	4
nursing skills**	4
know own limits	3
ability to set priorities	3
patience	3
empathy	3
mental and emotional stamina	2
ability to learn new techniques	2
set limits and boundaries	2
good communicator	1
self contained	1

*self care skills defined as transfers, dressing, bathing, toileting, bed mobility tasks

**nursing skills defined as medical needs, medications,
procedures

.

In order to be successful in the caregiver role, each careqiver reported the steps taken to improve her skills. (see Table 3) By actively learning new skills, each caregiver responded to the environmental demand of the role. Two of the five caregivers are in the middle adult stage of the life span continuum. Appropriate adaptive behaviors for this age group, as described by Llorens (1991), are attaining civic and social responsibility, maintaining financial responsibility, helping family members, children, and aging parents, and developing friendships, all of which are evidenced in the skills learned and steps taken described in Tables 2 and 3, respectively. Three of the caregivers fall into the later adult life span with ages 56, 60, and 61. Appropriate adaptive behavior for this age group involves the continued growth towards the individual's potential. All five of the caregivers sought out skills each considered important to the success of the caregiver role. This process of developing adaptive behaviors specific to the role of caregiver is called adaptation (Reilly, 1962). The five caregivers studied utilized a variety of settings in which to learn new adaptive behaviors. Four of the five caregivers stated that they learned safety issues, therapy exercise programs, some self-care techniques, medical needs, and medications regarding their family members in the hospital setting. Only two of the five care receivers

Table 3

Steps Taken to Learn New Skills (N = 5)

Steps Taken	<pre># of participants</pre>
learned self care skills*	5
began active exercise programs	4
learned nursing skills*	4
arranged/learned finances	4
learned to deal with emotional	4
aspects of caregiving	
learned to set priorities/limits	3
learned to motivate family member	2
_	

*self care skills defined as transfers, dressing, bathing, toileting, bed mobility tasks

**nursing skills defined as medical needs, medications,
procedures

participated in outpatient services. In this setting, exercise programs were emphasized according to the caregiver participants.

All five of the caregivers interviewed reported having learned skills in the home setting through home health services. These skills consisted of self-care techniques for dressing, toileting, bathing, and bed mobility, home modifications and adaptive equipment needs, safety, and nursing skills such as medications and monitoring signs and symptoms. Discussion of skills learned in the home setting elicited comments such as "at home it is the old college of hard knocks," "learned a lot on my own, you just have to when the person is home," "it really counts when they come home, you have to learn," and "what was learned at home was better internalized."

Three of the five caregivers had participated in support groups. The support groups were described as "informational." Four of the five caregivers had participated in individual counseling sessions in the community after the family member returned home. In this setting, the caregivers report learning to deal with feelings of anger, how to know own limits, and how to deal with the care receiver's behavioral problems and changes.

Adaptation Process Utilized in Caregiver Role Acquisition

Question two: What is the adaptation process utilized during the acquisition of the caregiver role?

The adaptation process is the relationship between the environment and the behavior that an individual utilizes to meet the demands of that environment. The process demands that the individual actively adjust to different environments to enhance personal survival. Participation in life roles organizes productive behavior. Mastery of the environment occurs through the occupations of roles. The process is self-reinforcing and reflects the individual's needs or wants.

Data, to answer question two, are presented in terms of the participants' environment which included multiple roles, the role expectancies of a caregiver from the individual's and societal perception, the changes made in their multiple roles to become a caregiver, and the reinforcers available to help in maintaining the caregiver role.

As appropriate to the position on the developmental life span continuum, the research participants were engaged in multiple roles. Two of the five participants were in the middle adult stage, ages 41 and 49. Roles which predominate this stage can be those of spouse, worker, parent, grandparent, and daughter or son (Llorens, 1991). Three of

the five participants were in the later adult stage, ages 56, 60, and 61. Roles at this stage may be comprised of parent, grandparent, spouse, worker, and daughter or son (Llorens, 1991). The roles in which each of the participants were engaged can be found in Table 4. All of the participants were engaged in age appropriate roles.

The multiple roles of the participants in this research supports previous studies regarding caregivers and their responsibilities (Franks & Stephens, 1992; Stoller & Pugliesi, 1989). Occupying multiple roles can bring about competition among these roles for time and energy. Despite this, all five of the caregiver participants continued to engage in numerous roles.

Management of multiple roles may require one to set priorities. Each participant was asked to delineate her roles by value and necessity in order of most important to least important. Four of the five participants listed mother as the most valued role. One participant valued the role of caregiver as most important. The second most valued role was that of wife for three of the five participants. One participant listed caregiver as second, one listed grandmother as second in value. The third role listed by value was wife for two of the participants and worker for three of the participants.

Table 4

<u>Multiple Roles of Caregivers</u> (N = 5)

Roles Engaged In	<pre># of participants</pre>		
mother	5		
caregiver wife	5 5		
homemaker	5 4		
grandmother worker	4		
friend sister	2		
Sister	1		

All five participants listed the role of caregiver as the most important role by necessity. For two of the five participants, mother was listed next. One participant listed worker as second, while one listed homemaker as second. The role of wife was listed as third most necessary by three of the participants. One listed homemaker as third, while another listed worker. The role of caregiver as a necessity comes into conflict with the valued role of mother.

A role is a functional position held by an individual in society (Llorens, 1991). Each role has expected responsibilities and privileges as defined by the society in which the individual exists (Kielhofner & Burke, 1985). Perceived societal expectations of the caregiver role as described by the research participants were: to provide good care for the members of the family (5 of 5); it is one's duty to care for the family (5 of 5); and if one becomes a caregiver then one is able to do it all (4 of 5). The expectation that bothered the caregivers most was the last one, that of being able to do it all. As one caregiver stated, "the expectation that one has nothing else to do than to take care of your parent and that it is not impacting on one's life 'bothers' me to put it mildly." Another example of societal expectations can be derived from the following data: four of the five participants reported having a caregiver role model to whom they looked up to; two

of the four participants had both family and friends as role models; one participant had only a family role model and one participant had a only friend role model.

Expectations that the participants had of themselves in the caregiver role included: providing the best care one could; carrying out individual conception's of duty; and helping in the caregiver role was important. As one caregiver stated, "it is physical and mental chaos for one person to do all the caregiving." These expectations reflect the influence of the society and family culture in which the participants live. There is, however, one conflict between the perceived social and individual expectations reported. Society expects a caregiver to do it all, and the individual expectation is to have help.

Developmentally, role acquisition occurs as a dynamic process throughout the life span to meet environmental demand (Llorens, 1991). Becoming a caregiver requires integration between the caregiver role and other life span roles. In this process, roles may be relinquished and/or adjusted to accommodate changes (Kielhofner & Burke, 1985). To explore the role acquisition process each participant was asked during the interview process, to describe what each thought her life would be like at this point in time, what changes in roles were made to accommodate the caregiver role, and what events or factors reinforced each in maintaining the caregiver role.

The two caregivers who fell into the middle adult life stage were appropriately looking forward to having more time to themselves as the children for one the caregivers were now in high school and gone during the day, and for the other, her children were now in college. Case C, at 41 years of age, had been anticipating going back to college at this stage. She had also planned to travel in the summers with her children. This was to be a time of doing things Case C wanted to do for herself. Case D, at 49 years of age, was looking forward to traveling and spending time with her husband. She looked forward to being on her own and more financially secure as her children reached adulthood. The three caregivers who fell into the later adulthood stage, ages 56, 60, and 61, were appropriately looking forward to traveling and visiting with children, as each was moving toward winding down their work pace.

In becoming caregivers, all five of the participants relinquished the opportunities to which they had looked forward in this stage of their lives. In describing life now, terms such as stressful, boring, routine, and trapped were used. All participants felt isolated and restricted in their homes. Each participant reported a significant loss of personal time as a result of having become a caregiver.

These findings are consistent with previous studies as reported by Walker et al. (1992).

The two roles reported by all five participants which were affected most by the acquisition of the caregiver role were those of wife and worker. All five participants reported changes in their role of wife. Three of the five participants who are caring for husbands reported the most change. Two of the three who were caring for their husbands reported loss of the wife role, while one reported changes in the role. In describing the loss of the wife role, one participant stated that for all intents and purposes she was "widowed." Both participants stated that their husbands were no longer helpmates or partners. An intimate relationship no longer existed. The third participant reported the changes in her relationship with her husband as being increased arguing, and less time talking.

Two participants, although caring for an adult child, and parent still reported changes in their roles as wives. These included less time spent together, less emotional support, and increased conflict.

Four of the five participants reported loss of the worker role as a result of becoming a caregiver. All four had been employed outside of the home. All four also stated that if possible they would like to return to work. Work provided each of them with personal challenge and

satisfaction. As one stated, work was something to look forward to in her life. Only one of the four above has returned to work part-time. One participant who was a full time homemaker and mother, reported giving up outside volunteer work upon becoming a caregiver. She would like to return to college. The above data demonstrates the impact of the worker role loss in relationship to self-esteem and the juggling of multiple roles as previously documented by Baruch and Barnett (1986).

In addition, all participants reported making changes in homemaker tasks in regarding "letting things go," and changing routines. Participants also spend less time in leisure pursuits, and less time in friendships.

Four of the five participants also reported gaining role responsibilities previously handled by the care receiver. Examples of these included: doing all of the driving and all of the yard work, taking over all the finances, and making all decisions.

An important component in the adaptation process is that it cannot be imposed but must reflect the individual's needs or wants (King, 1978). Each participant was asked why she became a caregiver. Four of the five participants stated that they had no choice in becoming a caregiver. One participant reported that she had considered herself a born caregiver. All five of the participants felt that they could not place their family member into a nursing home. Each of the caregivers responded to a need to care for her family member out of duty and to care for that person in a more desirable setting than a nursing home. The three participants who were caring for husbands felt that it was their duty as a wife. However, the participant caring for her mother felt it was her duty, but as a daughter. She wanted her mother to have a successful ending to her life. The participant caring for her adult child felt it was her duty as a mother. She wanted to be in control of seeing that her son received good care. These feelings of love, family ties and duty, the belief that institutional settings are inadequate, and family tradition as reasons these women became caregivers supports earlier work by Guberman, et al. (1992).

The second important component in the adaptation process is that it is self-reinforcing. Each participant was asked what events or factors made her feel good about being a caregiver. All five participants stated that appreciation, thanks, and receiving love from her family member made each caregiver feel good about their role. Three of the five participants listed getting appreciation and recognition from people outside of the home was an important reinforcer. Three of the five participants also stated that they derived pride in themselves from knowing that they can handle new situations, and also when their family member has made improvement either physically or mentally. Two participants reported satisfaction from knowing they were doing the right thing.

In summary, adaptation while acquiring the new role of caregiver occurred. The adaptation process utilized by the caregivers was consistent with King's (1978) description found in occupational therapy literature. Each caregiver actively acquired new occupations or adaptive behaviors that she felt met a need relative to the environmental challenge. Each caregiver, in an attempt at mastery of the role, sought knowledge in areas determined necessary to be a good caregiver. All of the participants in the study experienced changes in other roles in relationship to being a caregiver, thus enhancing personal survival. All participants received reinforcement to maintain the role of caregiver.

While there appears to be evidence of adaptation on a survival level, adjustments to facilitate contribution to the actualization of personal potential is lacking in relationship to other roles. All five of the participants relinquished the opportunities to which they had looked forward in this stage of their lives. Four of the five also reported giving up the worker role which had provided them with personal challenge and satisfaction outside of the home setting.

Role Balance

Question Three: How is the balance between the new role of caregiver, and current roles achieved?

As roles provide a recognized structure for the individual's interaction with the environment, balance and variety of roles are necessary to the adaptive system (Elliot & Barris, 1987). A new role, such as that of becoming a caregiver, requires integration with current roles and balance between these multiple roles. Role balance provides the individual with the rhythm to change between different modes of doing tasks with sufficient time and effort for performing the tasks associated with each role (Kielhofner & Burke, 1985).

To determine if role balance existed in this research sample, each participant was asked how much time was spent in each of her roles. All five participants considered the role of caregiver as the most time consuming role. Time spent in this role ranged from four to ten hours a day in direct care with a mean of 7.2 hours for each caregiver. All but one of the care receivers required twenty-four hour supervision. Participants reported occasionally leaving their family member alone if in bed for up to two hours.

In the role of homemaker, hours per day ranged from two to five hours a day with a mean of 3.2 hours for each participant. Three of the five participants reported spending time in the role of mother. This time spent ranged from one to nine hours a day with a mean of 4.3 hours per day. For all five participants in the role of wife, time spent on a daily basis ranged from zero to four hours with a mean of 1.2 hours per day. Only one participant spent time in her worker role, three hours a day. Table 5 presents hours spent daily in each reported role for all participants. Case A and Case E spent more than fifty percent of the day in caregiver roles. Case A was the caregiver with the least amount of experience in that role. Case E, who was a caregiver for the longest time of the sample group is now dealing with her husband's declining health. Three of the participants spent just under fifty percent of their total time in the caregiver role. When asked if each could change how much time they spent in roles, all five stated that they would like to spend less time in the caregiver role. Three of the participants stated that they would have liked to return to work, one would have liked to increase her work hours. All five also stated that they would have liked more time to themselves for leisure, more time with family and with friends.

Table 5

<u>Time Participation in Roles by Caregivers in Hours per Day</u> (N = 5)

Role	Case					
	A	В	С	D	E	
Caregiver	9	8	4	5	10	
Homemaker	3	3	5	3	2	
Mother	0	1	9	3	0	
Wife	0	4	1	1	0	
Worker	0	3	0	0	0	
Total	12	19	19	12	12	
% of total time in caregiver role	75%	42%	21%	42%	83%	

Becoming caregivers significantly affected each participant's involvement in other roles. Four of the five caregivers stated that the caregiver role dominated or took something away from everything else. One caregiver stated that her caregiver role made everything stressful. Other areas in each of the caregiver's lives depended on how their family member was doing. Caregiving activities or needs served as the primary guideline in time allotment for other role tasks.

In an attempt to manage the daily requirements of the participants' multiple roles, several adjustments were made by each. The common adjustments amongst the sample include four of the five caregivers "let more things go," have "cut back in all areas," "cut back in outside activities," and quitting work outside the home. Four of the five stated that they now spent significantly less time socializing. One described the isolation as the biggest of all the adjustments.

When each participant was asked if she was satisfied with the adjustments made, four of the five said no. One stated she was now but if she had been asked three years ago she would have said no. She described herself as having been emotionally "burned out" at that time. The difference for her at this point was a better ability to deal with both her and her son's emotions.

When asked what changes one would make in their adjustments, if possible, three common areas were mentioned. Three of the five participants stated that she would have liked to see their family member healthy and returned to normal. Two of the five stated that they would have liked to decrease the stress of the caregiver role, and two of the five would have liked to increase the amount of time they spend for themselves. One caregiver would have liked to improve and balance her relationships with family and friends. One caregiver would have liked to have more financial control.

As all participants reported that the caregiver role dominated and took away from everything, integration between roles was lacking. The caregiver role impacted on all the other roles to the point of interfering with the participants' ability to actualize personal potential appropriate to the life span stage. The participants evidenced making adjustments but were not satisfied.

Role balance also appeared to be poor as the time allocated between roles was disproportionate enough to require that "things are let go," or that some role tasks were left incomplete. The rhythm in changing between one mode of doing to another was disrupted. Case A for example spent seventy-five percent of her time in the caregiver role. That does not allow her time to participate adequately

in roles she may find more satisfying. Although Case C spent only twenty-one percent of her total time as a caregiver, her demands of the mother and homemaker roles, combined with that of caregiver prevents her from participating in roles she would like to pursue. The participants, in order to succeed at meeting the demands of the caregiver environment, may be jeopardizing success in other roles.

Treatment Implications

Question Four: What are the treatment implications for occupational therapy in facilitating adaptation to role acquisition for caregivers?

The first step in role acquisition is to incorporate new adaptive behaviors needed to perform the role. Occupational therapists can train both the caregiver and the care receiver in the important area of self-care skills. Selfcare skills consisting of personal hygiene, bathing, dressing, transfers to and from the wheelchair, and bed mobility are areas of expertise for the occupational therapist. This would involve training the care receiver to be as independent as possible in this area, potentially relieving the caregiver in this aspect of direct care. The second component would be to assist the caregiver in acquiring techniques that maintain the care receiver's independence, and/or assisting the caregiver in learning the most effective method for performing the self-care tasks themselves if necessary. The evaluation and modification of the caregivers' routines to allow more time outside the caregiver role may also add to the development of adaptive behaviors. The occupational therapist would also incorporate the adaptive behaviors appropriate to the caregiver's life span stage already being utilized.

The next treatment area would occur during role acquisition in the adaptation process. This would entail assisting the caregiver in learning to evaluate current roles and to set priorities on aspects of the roles which should be kept and those which may be relinquished in view of value and necessity. In this manner, self-actualization aspects may be preserved, thus potentially increasing the caregiver's satisfaction with adjustments made. Occupational therapists could also be aware of the behaviors or occupations that reinforce caregiver activity and utilize this in the adjustment process. In addition, the therapist may assist the caregiver in exploring new opportunities for mastery within the home setting as opportunities outside the home setting decrease.

Another treatment area to consider is that of role balance. To assist the caregiver in learning to integrate

roles held with that of the caregiver role, the therapist may need to assist the caregiver in educating others in the demands of the caregiver role, thus hopefully gaining more assistance from family or friends. The caregiver may also need to learn how to delegate and which tasks may be delegated from not only the caregiver role but all roles held. Educating the caregiver in use of available community resources may also assist in decreasing the demands of the caregiver role. Furthermore, the therapist may assist the caregiver in learning to evaluate and modify time spent in roles to achieve better flow in moving from one task to another in a way that has meaning to the participant.

Occupational therapy intervention can occur during the transition to caregiver, in maintaining the caregiver role, and when changes in the care receiver's health require modification in the caregiver's occupations or role balance. The goals of occupational therapy, therefore, consist of assisting the caregiver to acquire appropriate adaptive behaviors to meet the demands of the caregiver role, to evaluate and intervene as needed in the adaptation process during role acquisition to meet both survival and personal needs, and to assist the caregiver in achieving successful role balance. The therapist should always be aware of the cultural environment in which caregiving occurs.

CHAPTER 5

DISCUSSION, PROFESSIONAL IMPLICATIONS, AND RECOMMENDATIONS

Introduction

Organization of this chapter occurs by sections. The first section discusses support of the findings as reported in the literature as well as the findings discovered in this research. The next section describes the study in relation to practice implications for occupational therapy. Implications for further research are presented next. The last section summarizes the study's findings.

Discussion

Previous studies, primarily conducted by gerontologists and psychologists, only focused on the burdens and ethical dilemmas faced by caregivers, the psychological well being of the caregiver, and the meaning of caregiving. The limited research conducted on the role of caregivers centered around the number of roles in which caregivers engaged and the effect on well-being, role engulfment and the resulting loss

of self, and the relationship of female caregivers' family roles and stressors which affected feelings of adequacy.

While it is not possible to generalize the results of this research to all caregivers due to the small sample size, this study, however, looked at the caregiver role from a new perspective of adaptation and role acquisition. The study also looked at the caregiver role in relationship to other occupied roles and the effect on those roles.

This study demonstrated the successes and the difficulties that caregivers encountered in role acquisition and role balance. As expected, participants acquired new adaptive behaviors to be successful in the role of caregiver. The activities that caregivers in this study performed in relationship to the role was consistent with previous studies reported by Baum (1991). The important skills and aspects of being a successful caregiver reported by the participants supported earlier findings documented by Hasselkus (1991).

The study participants reported utilizing a variety of settings, such as hospital, outpatient, support groups and home to learn new adaptive behaviors. As expected by the researcher, learning new skills in the home setting was reported as having had the biggest impact on the study participants. The researcher would like to point out that skills may have been taught in all of the above settings.

However, the information reported above reflects the caregivers' perceived learning setting. The results may also be biased towards the home setting as participants were recruited through community services.

During the successful acquisition of the caregiver role, adaptation, on a survival level, occurred. Each caregiver actively acquired new occupations to meet needs presented in her environment. Adjustments, while not always satisfactory, were made in relationship with other roles and responsibilities. The adaptation process utilized by the caregivers was consistent with King's (1978) description found in occupational therapy literature.

Difficulties faced by caregivers in this study occurred in the higher level of adaptation, actualization of personal potential, and in role balance. Becoming caregivers had a significant impact in all roles in which participants engaged. All five of the participants relinquished opportunities of personal challenge and satisfaction that each had looked forward to in her later life stage. Adjustments to facilitate contribution to the actualization of personal potential was lacking. While adaptation at the survival level was anticipated in regard to the two new caregivers of less than one year, finding that the three caregivers who had been in the role for more than two years still remained at the survival level was not.

The second difficulty, role balance, regardless of the caregiver's length of experience in the role, was found to be poor. All participants reported that the caregiver role dominated and took away from all roles. Integration between roles was lacking. This was anticipated by the researcher as experience had demonstrated that caregivers in the community can become overwhelmed by the responsibilities of the role. Research by Skaff and Pearlin (1992) found that domination of a role led to role engulfment and role loss as experienced by this study's participants.

Implications for the Practice of Occupational Therapy

The above discussion indicates that there is a role for occupational therapy in the training of caregivers for management of family members in the home setting. This study demonstrated the difficulties and the successes that caregivers have had in adapting in the areas of role acquisition and role balance. Occupational therapists, because of their training in adaptation and role balance, can offer a unique and useful service that is different from other disciplines which are currently working with this population.

As a profession, the challenge is then to advocate for services of occupational therapy to meet the treatment needs

of the caregiver population. To achieve this, the members of the profession must educate other disciplines which work with caregivers regarding the unique abilities and skills that members of the profession can offer in this area. Expansion of the home health occupational therapist's role could assist in meeting the caregiver's needs in adaptation and role development in his or her own environment. Caregiver training could be incorporated within the patient treatment in the home setting.

Implications for Further Research

Results of this study generated additional needs for research in the areas of caregiver activity and occupational therapy theory. The most obvious need is to study additional caregivers in the community setting to enhance this sample. This may allow generalizations to be made regarding caregivers' multiple roles and adaptations in the caregiver role. There is a need to further compare the societal expectations of the caregiver role to the individual's expectations. The results may benefit the establishment of health policy for this growing population. Effectiveness of caregiver training in a variety of settings may enhance provision of caregiver services. Further studies which document the results and cost effectiveness of occupational therapy in treating this population may enhance reimbursement for the service. It would also be beneficial to further look at successful caregivers in various stages, comparing new caregivers to those with more experience. In this manner, further information may be gathered regarding how to succeed in this demanding and difficult role.

Studies of this nature can further contribute to the knowledge base of occupational therapy in roles and adaptation. It is recommended that further studies of the adaptation process in role development be undertaken with caregivers of people with a variety of diagnoses. The adaptation process should be studied relative to both personal survival and personal actualization and how it may differ for each level. Studies should also be undertaken to determine if stages of adaptation other than those found in this study can be identified. And finally, the profession of occupational therapy should clarify the importance of adaptation relative to theory. Does adaptation occur as a result of good performance or does good performance result from good adaptation? Both of these concepts can be found in occupational therapy literature. It appears from this research that balanced role performance, the highest level of human occupation, may result from successful adaptation. Adaptation is the process by which humans interact and master their environment.

Recommendations

There are several recommendations to improve upon the current study. As the sample population was small and one of convenience, results from this study cannot be generalized. Study of a much larger group of caregivers would be beneficial. The sample group should also be expanded to include caregivers of non family members and caregivers of both genders.

The questionnaire was designed based on the assumption by the researcher that becoming a caregiver required adaptation. This may have affected the results of the study. Improvements in the design of the questionnaire may elicit a truer picture of becoming a caregiver. As the interview process occurred in one session, answers given to questions asked may not be consistent over time. Therefore, it may have been beneficial to have spent more time interacting with the caregivers.

Summary

This study involved five case studies of female caregivers in the community setting. Subjects participated

in in-depth interviews regarding caregiver activity, caregivers and their multiple roles, and role adaptation.

Common adaptive behaviors utilized and valued by the participants were identified. The most common adaptive behaviors listed for the caregiver role were self-care skills, nursing skills, and coping skills to deal with the emotional aspects. The adaptive behaviors described in the caregiver role were age appropriate.

Acquiring the role of caregiver required adaptation. The adaptation process utilized was described in terms of societal, and personal expectations, role adjustments or role loss, reasons for becoming a caregiver, and those factors which reinforced the role. Adaptation on a survival level occurred as caregivers were successful in the role. Acquired adaptive behaviors were incorporated. Reinforcers for the caregiver role existed. Adaptation on an actualization level, however, was insufficient. Caregivers reported giving up roles or occupations of roles they considered valuable to self. The caregivers studied also reported being dissatisfied with the adjustments made during the adaptation process.

Role balance, the integration of new roles with current roles, and sufficient time to perform tasks associated with multiple roles was poor in the sample population. The caregiver role competed with the participants' other roles

for time and energy. The caregiver role was considered to dominate all roles. The mean percentage of daily time spent in the role of caregiver was 52.6 percent. All participants reported wanting to spend less time in the caregiver role and more time in roles that met personal needs.

Results from this study indicate that there is a role for occupational therapy in the training of caregivers for management of family members in the home setting. To facilitate the adaptation process in acquiring the caregiver role, goals of occupational therapy could center around three stages. The first stage may involve assisting the caregiver to acquire appropriate adaptive behaviors to meet the demands of the caregiver role. The second stage may involve evaluation and intervention in the adaptation process during role acquisition to assist the caregiver in meeting both survival and personal needs. The third stage may involve assisting the caregiver to achieve successful role balance. The therapist would take into account all cultural environmental factors in the caregiving situation.

As a profession, occupational therapy can make a contribution to this population by advocating for services to meet the needs of the caregiver. Education of other disciplines working with caregivers regarding adaptation and role balance would also benefit this population.

REFERENCES

American Occupational Therapy Association, (1986). Representative assembly: Minutes. <u>American</u> <u>Journal of Occupational Therapy</u>, <u>40</u>, 852.

- Barusch, A. (1988). Problems and coping strategies of elderly spouse caregivers. <u>The Gerontologist</u>, <u>28</u>, 677-685.
- Baruch, G. & Barnett, R. (1986). Role quality, multiple role involvement, and psychological well-being in midlife women. Journal of Personality and Social Psychology, <u>51</u>, 578-585.
- Baum, C. M. (1991). Addressing the needs of the cognitively impaired elderly from a family policy perspective. <u>American Journal of Occupational Therapy</u>, <u>45</u>, 594-605.
- Brackley, M. H. (1992). A role supplementation group pilot study: A nursing therapy for potential parental caregivers. <u>Clinical Nurse Specialist</u>, <u>6</u>, 14-19.
- Callahan, D. (1988). Families as caregivers: The limits of morality. <u>Archives of Physical Medicine and</u> <u>Rehabilitation</u>, <u>69</u>, 323-328.
- Elliot, M. & Barris, R. (1987). Occupational role performance and life satisfaction in elderly persons. <u>The</u> <u>Occupational Therapy Journal of Research</u>, <u>7</u>, 215-224.
- Franks, M. & Stephens, M. (1992). Multiple roles of middlegeneration caregivers: Contextual effects and psychological mechanisms. Journal of Gerontology: Social

Sciences, 47, S123-S129

Gilfoyle, E., Grady, A. & Moore, J. (1981). <u>Children adapt</u>. New Jersey: Slack Incorporated.

- Guberman, N., Maheu, P., & Maille, C. (1992). Women as family caregivers: Why do they care? <u>The Gerontologist</u>, <u>32</u>, 607-617.
- Hasselkus, B. R., (1988). Meaning in family caregiving: Perspectives on caregiver/professional relationships. <u>The</u> <u>Gerontologist</u>, <u>28</u>, 649-656
- Hasselkus, B. R. (1989). The meaning of daily activity in family caregiving for the elderly. <u>American Journal of Occupational Therapy</u>, <u>43</u>, 649-656.
- Hasselkus, B. R., (1990). Ethnographic interviewing: A tool for practice with family caregivers for the elderly. <u>Occupational Therapy Practice</u>, 2, 9-16
- Hasselkus, B. R. (1991). Ethical dilemmas in family caregiving for the elderly: Implications for occupational therapy. <u>American Journal of Occupational Therapy</u>, <u>45</u>, 206-212.
- Kielhofner, G. & Burke, J. P. (1985). Components and determinants of human occupation. In G. Kielhofner (Ed.), <u>A model of human occupation: Theory and application</u>

(pp. 12-36). Baltimore: Williams & Wilkens.

King, L. (1978). Toward a science of adaptive response. American Journal of Occupational Therapy, <u>32</u>, 572-581.

- Lawton, M., Moss, M., Kleban, M., Glicksman, A. & Rovine, M. (1991). A two-factor model of caregiving appraisal and psychological well-being. <u>Journal of Gerontology</u>, <u>46</u>, 181-189.
- Llorens, L. A. (1991). Performance tasks and roles throughout the life span. In C. Christiansen & C. Baum (Eds.), <u>Occupational therapy: Overcoming human</u> <u>performance deficits</u> (pp. 46-66). New Jersey: Slack Inc. Malonebeach, E. & Zarit, S. (1991). Current research issues in caregiving to the elderly. <u>International Journal of</u>

Aging and Human Development, 32, 103-114.

- Oakley, F., Kielhofner, G., Barris, R., & Reichler, R. (1986). The role checklist: Development and empirical assessment of reliability. <u>The Occupational Therapy</u> <u>Journal of Research</u>, <u>6</u>, 157-170.
- Reilly, M. (1962) Occupational therapy can be one of the greatest ideas of 20th century medicine. <u>American Journal</u> of Occupational Therapy, <u>16</u>, 1-9.
- Rosow, I. (1985). Status and role change through the life cycle. In R. H. Binstock & E. Shanas, (Eds.)<u>Handbook of</u> <u>aging and the social sciences</u> (pp. 62-91). New York: Van Nostrand Reinhold.
- Schkade, J. K., & Schultz, S. (1992). Occupational adaptation: Toward a holistic approach for contemporary practice, part 1. <u>American Journal of Occupational</u>

<u>Therapy</u>, <u>46</u>, 829-837.

- Smith, G., Smith, M., & Toseland, R. (1991). Problems identified by family caregivers in counseling. <u>The</u> <u>Gerontologist</u>, <u>31</u>, 15-22.
- Stoller, E. P., & Pugliesi, K. L. (1989) Other roles of caregivers: Competing responsibilities or supportive resources. Journal of Gerontology: Social Sciences, 44, S231-S238.
- Walker, A. J., Martin, S. K., & Jones, L. L. (1992) The benefits and costs of caregiving and care receiving for daughters and mothers. <u>Journal of Gerontology: Social</u> Sciences, 47, S130-S139.
- Vitaliano, P., Russo, J., Young, H., Becker, J., & Maiuro, R. (1991). The screen for caregiver burden. <u>The</u> <u>Gerontologist</u>, <u>31</u>, 76-83.
- Wood, F. G. (1991). The meaning of caregiving.

Rehabilitation Nursing, 16, 195-198.

Zarit, S. H., Reever, K. E., & Bach-Peterson, J. (1980). Relatives of the impaired elderly: Correlates of feelings of burden. <u>The Gerontologist</u>, <u>20</u>, 649-655.

APPENDIX A

INTERVIEW QUESTIONNAIRE

INTERVIEW QUESTIONS

DEMOGRAPHICS

age sex dx of patient length of time as caregiver relationship to pt. others involved in the caregiving

setting/environments caregiving occurs

ROLES

Overall, what are your current responsibilities?

List in order of importance the roles you value

List the roles in order of importance by necessity

Which roles do you devote most of your time to?

Estimate the amount of time you spend involved in each of these roles (hrs. per day/week/or month)

If you could change, how you spend your time in these roles, how much time would you like to spend in these roles?

CAREGIVER ROLE (role loss/aquisition) Explain why you chose to become a caregiver

Why is being a caregiver important to you?

What are the important aspects of being a caregiver?

In general, as a caregiver, how is your time spent each day?

What are your daily tasks?

Is that typical?

What did you think this time in your life would be like?

How would you describe your life now?

Do you have a caregiver role model whom you can seek help from or that you look up to?

What do you see as the expectations you or others have of the caregiver role?

ADAPTATION PROCESS

What steps have you taken to be a good caregiver?

What skills do you feel are important to have as a caregiver?

In what setting do you feel you learned how to become a caregiver? i.e. hospital, home, outpatient, support group

What factors or events make you feel good about being a caregiver?

How has becoming a caregiver affected your participation in other role areas of your life?

What adjustments have you made in relationship to being a caregiver and your other roles/responsibilities?

.

Are you satisfied with these adjustments? What changes would you make if you could?

Where do your see yourself in five years from now?

Karen Nelson, OTR Nov. 1991

APPENDIX B

RECRUITMENT LETTERS

DEAR PROFESSIONAL,

I am looking for caregivers who may be interested in participating in a research project. The research is designed to study how family members or significant others adapt to the role of caregiver.

Criteria for participation in the research is as follows:

- 1. The caregiver must be between the ages of 25 and 65
- 2. The caregiver must have been engaged in this role for at least three months
- 3. Provide care for a family member or friend with a neurological disability.

If you know of a potential volunteer, please inform him or her the following:

- 1. Participants will be randomly selected from a group of qualified caregivers
- 2. Participation involves a four hour interview in the caregiver's own environment and at their convenience
- 3. The interview questions will center around the caregiver's role and responsibilities.
- 4. The caregiver's answers will be tape recorded
- 5. Data collected and analyzed will be confidential.

After having explained the above with the caregiver, please inform the caregiver that you will give their name and telephone number to the researcher. The researcher will then contact the caregiver for follow up and possible selection. If preferred, please feel free to provide my name and telephone number so that the caregiver may contact me at his or her convenience.

Thank your for your assistance in this matter.

Sincerely,

Karen Nelson, OTR (408) 292-1641

DEAR CAREGIVER,

Volunteers willing to participate in a research project are now being sought. This research project is designed to look at how family members or significant others adapt to the role of caregiver.

The criteria for participation is as follows:

- 1. The caregiver must be between the ages of 25 through 65.
- 2. The caregiver must have been engaged in this role for at least three months
- 3. Provide care for a family member or friend with a neurological disability

Participants will be randomly selected from the group of qualified caregivers.

Caregivers selected to participate will be involved in a four hour interview process. During this time you will be asked questions regarding the caregiver role and responsibilities. The interview will take place in the caregiver's own environment at his or her convenience. The interview will be tape recorded.

Data collected and analyzed will be confidential.

If you are interested in volunteering to participate in this research, please contact:

KAREN NELSON, OTR (408) 295-4285

Thank you for your time and assistance.

APPENDIX C

SUBJECT CONSENT FORMS

A campus of The California State University

114



College of Applied Sciences and Arts • Department of Occupational Therapy Orie Washington Square • San José, California 95192-0059 Main Office: 408/924-3070 • Fieldwork Office: 408/924-3078 • FAX: 408/924-3088

INFORMED CONSENT

I have been asked to participate in a study of how caregivers of family members or friends learn this new role. The results of this study will should further our understanding of how family caregivers learn to take care of their loved one.

I understand that:

- 1. I will be asked to participate in a two to four hour interview in my home. The interview can take place all at once or in two parts, whichever is most convenient for me.
- The possible risks of this study are that I may find it difficult to talk about some of my experiences as a caregiver if the questions remind me of emotional issues.
- 3. The possible benefit of this study is that this time may also provide me an opportunity to express my feelings. However, no promise is made that I will receive any benefits from this study.
- 4. The results of this study may be published, but any information from this study that may identify me will remain confidential and will be disclosed only with my permission.
- 5. Any questions about my participation will be answered by Karen Nelson, OTR at (408) 292-1641. Complaints about the procedures may be presented to Lela Llorens, Ph.D., OTR at (408) 924-3070. For questions or complaints about research subjects rights, or in the event of research related injury, contact Serena Stanford, Ph.D. (Associate Academic Vice President for Graduate Studies and Research) at (408) 924-2480.
- 6. My consent is given voluntarily without being coerced. I may refuse to participate, or withdraw at any time by notifying the researcher. Refusal to participate in the study or withdrawal from the study will not affect your current or any future relationship with SJSU.
- 7. I have received a copy of this consent form for my file.

MY SIGNATURE BELOW INDICATES THAT I HAVE READ AND UNDERSTAND THE ABOVE INFORMATION, THAT I HAVE DISCUSSED THIS STUDY WITH THE RESEARCHER, AND THAT I HAVE VOLUNTARILY AGREED TO PARTICIPATE.

Signature of study participant

Date

Signature of investigator

Veterans Administration Hospital

INFORMED CONSENT

A Descriptive Study of Adaptation to the Role of Caregiver

I have been asked to participate in a study of how caregivers of family members or friends learn this new role. The results of this study will should further our understanding of how family caregivers learn to take care of their loved one.

I understand that:

- I will be asked to participate in a two to four hour interview in my home. The interview can take place all at once or in two parts, whichever is most convenient for me.
- I understand that there is no anticipated risk to me. However, I may find it difficult to talk about some of my experiences as a caregiver if the questions remind me of emotional issues.
- 3. The possible benefit of this study is that this time may also provide me an opportunity to express my feelings.

WE CANNOT AND DO NOT GUARANTEE OR PROMISE THAT YOU WILL RECEIVE ANY BENEFITS FROM THIS STUDY

- 4. The results of this study may be published in scientific journals, but any information from this study that may identify me will remain confidential and will be disclosed only with my permission.
- 5. I understand that no payment will be provided for this project. There will be no additional cost to me for participation in this study.
- 6. Any questions, about my participation will be answered by Karen Nelson, OTR at (408) 292-1641. Complaints about any procedures may be addressed to Lela Llorens, PHD OTR at (408) 924-3070 or Dr. Elaine Date at (415) 493-5000, ext. 4039.

Signature of study participant

Date

Signature of investigator

Date

A Descriptive Study of Adaptation to the Role of Caregiver Informed Consent Cont.

- 7. My consent is given voluntarily without being coerced. I may refuse to participate, or withdraw at any time by notifying the researcher. Refusal to participate in the study or withdrawal from the study will not affect my current or any future relationship with SJSU, or my relation and medical treatment with the VA Hospital Palo Alto, or Stanford Hospital.
- 8. All forms of medical diagnosis and treatment--whether routine or experimental may involve some risk of injury. In spite of all precautions,, you might develop medical complications from participating in this study. If such complications arise, the researcher will assist you in obtaining appropriate medical treatment but this study does not provide financial assistance for additional medical or other costs. [Additionally, Stanford is not responsible for research and medical care by other institutions or personnel participating in this study Ι do not waive any liability rights for personal injury by signing this form. For further information, please call (415) 723-5244 or write the Administrative Panel on Human Subjects in Medical Research at Medical School Office Building, Room c-051, Stanford, California, In addition, if you are not satisfied with the 94305. manner in which this study is being conducted or if you have any questions concerning your rights as a study participant, please contact the Human Subjects Office at the same address and telephone number.
- 9. In the unlikely event that you are injured as a result of participation in this study, Palo Alto Veterans Affairs Medical Center will furnish humanitarian emergency medical care (for non-veteran participants) or medical care (for veteran participants) as provided by federal statute. Compensation for such injury may be available to you under the provision of the Federal Tort Claims Act and/or 38 U.S.C. section 1151(formally section 351) (for veteran participants only) For further information, contact the V.A. District Counsel at (415) 744-7676

MY SIGNATURE BELOW INDICATES THAT I HAVE READ AND UNDERSTAND THE ABOVE INFORMATION, THAT I HAVE DISCUSSED THIS STUDY WITH THE RESEARCHER, AND THAT I HAVE VOLUNTARILY AGREED TO PARTICIPATE BASED ON THE INFORMATION PROVIDED, AND THAT A COPY OF THIS FORM HAS BEEN GIVEN TO ME.

Signature of study participant Date Date	
------------------------------------------	--

Signature of investigator

A Descriptive Study of Adaptation to the Role of Caregiver

EXPERIMENTAL SUBJECT'S BILL OF RIGHTS

Persons who participate in a medical experiment are entitled These rights include but are not limited to certain rights. to subjects right to:

- be informed of the nature and purpose of the experiment;
- be given an explanation of the procedures to be followed in the medical experiment, and any drug of device to be utilized;
- be given a description of any attendant discomforts and risks reasonably to be expected;
- be given an explanation of any benefits to the subject reasonably to be expected if applicable;
- be given a disclosure of any appropriate alternatives, drugs or devices that might be advantageous to the subject, their relative risks and benefits;
- be informed of the avenues of medical treatment, if any available to the subject after the experiment if complications should arise;
- be given an opportunity to ask questions concerning the
- experiment or the procedures involved; be instructed that consent to participate in the medical experiment may be withdrawn at any time and the subject may discontinue participation without prejudice;
- be given a copy of the signed and dated consent form;
- and be given the opportunity to decide to consent or not to consent to a medical experiment without the intervention of any element of force, fraud, deceit, duress, coercion or undue influence on the subject's decision.

Signature of study participant

Date

Signature of investigator

Date